NEW HAMPSHIRE HISTORIC PROPERTY DOCUMENTATION

SEWALL'S FALLS BRIDGE

NH State No. 727

LOCATION:	Sewall's Falls road over Merrimack River Concord, Merrimack County, New Hampshire. USGS Penacook, New Hampshire, Quadrangle. UTM Coordinates: 19.291874.4794111 State Plane Coordinates (NAD 83 feet): x 1,011,407.65 y 281,047.06
DATES:	1873 (substructure), 1915 (superstructure), 1936 (south approach trestle), 1984 (north abutment).
BUILDER:	City of Concord
ENGINEER:	Will B. Howe, Concord City Engineer and John W. Storrs, Consulting Engineer (1915). New Hampshire Highway Department (1936). Tewksbury Engineering Consultants, Concord, NH (1984)
CONTRACTOR/ FABRICATOR:	Lyman R. Fellows, (substructure, 1873). Berlin Construction Company, Berlin, CT (fabricator & contractor, superstructure, 1915). Bethlehem Steel Co., Bethlehem, PA (fabricator, south approach trestle, 1937). Simpson Brothers Corporation, Boston, MA (contractor, south approach trestle, 1937).
OWNER:	City of Concord
PRESENT USE:	Bridge closed 1915; removed and replaced 2016.
SIGNIFICANCE:	The Sewall's Falls Bridge was built in 1915 on the site of the preceding 1873 covered bridge and earlier toll bridges dating from 1835 and is therefore importantly associated with the transportation and development history of Concord. It is an intact example of a riveted Pratt Truss highway bridge, a type important to the history of transportation engineering. The bridge rests on the stone abutments and piers built in 1873 that exhibit the exceptional stone masonry skills of the period. It was designed by John W. Storrs, an engineer important to the engineering history of bridges in New Hampshire and neighboring states. Berlin Construction Company, the steel fabricator and general contractor that erected the bridge made important contributions to the history of bridge construction in New Hampshire and elsewhere. The bridge was determined important to the history of the state and eligible for listing in the State and National Register of Historic Places in 2009.
PROJECT INFORMATION:	The Sewall's Falls Bridge was documented in accordance with the standards of the Historic American Engineering Record in 2016 by Historic Decumentation Company Inc. (HDC)

American Engineering Record in 2016 by Historic Documentation Company Inc. (HDC), Portsmouth, RI, for the City of Concord, NH. The documentation fulfills Stipulation No. 3 of the project Memorandum of Agreement, NHDOT Project # 12004, BFR-X5099 (021), signed 4 April 2014. The report was written and compiled by Richard M. Casella, Engineering Historian, Historic Documentation Company. Rob Tucher Photographic Documentation, High Bridge, NJ, conducted the large-format black and white film photography.

DESCRIPTION

Sewall's Falls Bridge (NHDOT Bridge # Concord 070/117) consists of a two- riveted steel high Pratt truss spans, built 1915, and eight steel stringer approach spans, built 1937. The spans (superstructure) are carried on piers and abutments (substructure) of both stone and concrete construction. The bridge spans the Merrimack River approximately three-quarters of a mile upstream from the Sewall's Falls Dam, a mile east of U.S. Routes 3 and 4, and one-quarter mile west of Interstate I-93 (Figure 1; Figures for this section begin on page 6). The bridge joins the villages of West Concord and East Concord at a sharp bend in the river where the Merrimack River takes one of its many meanders from its north-south course to run west-east for about a quartermile. The bridge is oriented in a northeast-southwest direction and therefore the spans and abutments and areas immediately adjacent are referred to as either north or south; however, the banks of the Merrimack are naturally known as east or west and areas beyond the bridge vicinity are referred to accordingly (Figure 2). The area north of the bridge, (the east bank) has light commercial and residential development; the area south (the west bank) features a public park and protected woodlands.

Superstructure

Sewall's Falls Bridge has an overall length of approximately 660' which includes the eight southapproach spans that total 319'-6", two truss spans that total 331'-8", plus the small spacing between the spans at the piers and abutments. Refer to Figures 3-17 that accompany this description section and Drawings 1-16. The truss spans are of the Pratt type, a design patented in 1844 by Thomas Pratt and characterized by parallel top and bottom chords connected with vertical posts in compression and diagonals in tension. As originally designed by Pratt, the primary structural members of the truss were joined with pin connections; the Sewall's Falls trusses are joined with rigid riveted connections, typical of Pratt-type trusses built after about 1900. The trusses are further categorized as high or thru trusses, meaning they are of such a height – correlating with their long span length – that they must be laterally braced together with overhead members above the roadway.¹ The history and technology of the Pratt truss is further discussed below.

The two truss spans are essentially identical in their materials of construction, being entirely of built-up riveted rolled steel members connected by riveted gusset plates at all panel points. The north and south truss spans do however differ in length by 2 feet in order to fit the distances between the pre-existing stone pier and abutments that were reused from the preceding wood covered bridge. The south truss measures approximately 166'-10" from center-to-center of bearings, consisting of nine panels each 18'-6.5" wide (Figure 3). The north truss measures 164'-10", consisting of seven intermediate panels each 18'-6.5" wide and two end panels each 17'-6.5" wide. The shorter end panels on the north span give the inclined end post a slightly steeper slope, but the difference is not readily apparent.

Each truss span is made up of a right and left truss frame spaced 19'-6" apart on centers, providing a 16'-6" roadway between the curbs (Figure 4). The truss frames are 23'-1" high overall, which,

¹ The terms thru-truss or through-truss are used interchangeably. Low or "pony" trusses are used for shorter spans and their height does not require nor can accommodate bracing.

after subtracting the depth of the floor system and the overhead lateral bracing frames that join them, leaves 15'-4" clearance above the roadway for the passage of vehicles.

The top chords and inclined end-posts are built-up members consisting of 12" channels joined back-to-back with 18" wide cover plates on top and with both tie-plates (18" x 1'-6") and double lattice lacing bars ($2^{1}/4$ " x $^{3}/_8$ ") on the bottom. Bottom chords consist of double- angle pairs (5x3") joined with tie plates to form an H-section member. The chord assembly is strengthened in the central 5 panels of the truss with continuous 11" wide outer side plates. Posts are built-up H-sections consisting of four angles (varying in size from approximately 3x3" to 4x5") joined with single lacing bars. The first and last interior panel points (where the top chord meets the inclined endpost) have a vertical I-section member (constructed of two angle pairs joined with tie plates) known as a hip-vertical that serves as a floorbeam hanger. Diagonals consist of single-angle pairs or double-angle pairs of varying sizes joined with tie plates or single lacing bars. Diagonal counters form an "X" in the three center panels.

Field sketches of the trusses made by the New Hampshire Highway Department (NHHD) are presented in Figures 3 and 4 below and provide additional information on the type and dimensions of individual truss members beyond the summary description in this section.

The sway-frame struts (part of the overhead bracing that joins the upstream and downstream trusses) are 5'-6" deep and built entirely of angles, with single 3x3" angle diagonal members joining paired 4x3" top and bottom members. Upper lateral bracing consists of single angles, varying from 5x3" to $3x3\frac{1}{2}"$, crossing diagonally between panel points (top of posts). Lower lateral bracing is configured the same as the upper laterals consisting of 3x3" or $3x3\frac{1}{2}"$ angles.

Portal bracing consists of a double-intersecting Warren truss strut with T-section flanges (paired-5x3'' angles) joined with diagonal 3x3'' angles members and gusset plates. The strut is joined to the end posts with a curved sway brace of deformed angle and flat-plate construction (Figures 4, 8).

A builder's plaque is mounted on the portal strut at each end of the bridge and reads

1915 CHARLES J. FRENCH, MAYOR. BOARD OF PUBLIC WORKS. F.I BLACKWOOD. R.A. BROWN. E.L. DAVIS. M.J. LEE. N.W. HOBBS. H.F STURTEVANT. W.B. HOWE, CITY ENGINEER. STORRS & STORRS, BRIDGE ENGINEERS. CONCORD, N.H. BUILT BY BERLIN CONSTRUCTION CO. BERLIN, CONN.

The floor system consists of 8" x 26" riveted plate-girder floor beams carrying eight lines of 15" x 36 p.l.f. I-beam stringers spaced 2'-4" on centers. Inspection conducted in 2012 found the stringers and floorbeams extensively modified with the addition of welded flange cover plates and web

repair plates, possibly from multiple repair efforts.² As originally designed, a 4x6" timber sleeper was attached to the top of the stringers to which 3" thick timber sub-decking was nailed transversely, then overlaid with a $1-\frac{1}{2}$ " timber-plank wearing surface nailed longitudinally. This original decking was in 1949-1950 with the present 5" deep "I-Beam Loc Open Grid Floor" system (Drawing 16). Attachment of the steel grid floor required various clips and spacers to be welded on to the stringers and floor beams.

Roadway guardrails along the inside of the trusses consist of three lines of 2" steel pipe railing mounted with U-bolts to the truss posts and intermediate steel-angle posts. Cast iron spacers or "stand-offs" are used at the intermediate posts to align the rail with the wider end posts (Photo No. 27). The railings originally terminated at the abutments into cast iron posts, one of which remains at the south-east truss end (Figure 9, Drawing 6 and Photos 13 & 26). Where the other three original posts are missing, apparently destroyed by vehicle impacts judging by the bent railings, alternative supports have been added. The bridge was never equipped with sidewalks.

Substructure

Sewall's Falls Bridge was built on the same alignment as the preceding covered bridge in order to utilize the well-built granite abutments and pier erected by the City of Concord in 1873. Concrete caps were added to the pier and abutments at the time (1915) to provide raised seats for the bearing shoes and floor stringers of the two steel trusses. When the 1936 flood washed out sections of the south approach, a new freestanding masonry pier (south pier) was built in place of the south abutment to carry not only the south truss but also the end span of the new steel trestle approach (described separately below). The north abutment from 1873 was removed and replaced with a concrete abutment in 1984.

River Pier: With the exception of the concrete caps mentioned above, the river pier remains unaltered from its original 1873 construction. It is constructed of cut granite blocks of nearly uniform thickness, with quarry-split faces and narrow tightly-fitted joints bedded in mortar. The upstream face of the pier is beveled to a sharp edge and vertically battered at roughly a 50-degree incline. This feature is known as a cutwater or ice breaker, its purpose to divert the impact of water, logs, and particularly ice, which pushes up the inclined nosing to split and fall aside. Five courses down from the top, on both sides of pier, are two stones with angled faces to serve as seats for the reinforcing arches of the 1873 covered bridge.³ Iron rods about 6' long with forged eyes at each end that apparently served to anchor the covered bridge to the pier, remain embedded in both pier faces near the upstream end.

South Pier: Plans prepared by the NHHD for repairs and reconstruction of the bridge following the 1936 flood include drawings and specifications for a new south pier constructed in place of the south abutment (Figure 16, Drawing 11). The south pier was to be of "ranged mortar squared stone masonry" with the allowance that "suitable stone removed from the present abutment may be used in proposed pier." The outward appearance of the stone very closely matches that of

² Clough Harbour & Associates. *Sewalls Falls Bridge In-Depth Inspection* (March 2012).

³ The fact that the stone arch seats were built into the pier indicates the reinforcing archers were original to the 1873 covered bridge design, as opposed to added later, typically around the turn of the century, as seen in earlier covered bridges built in the 1840s and 1850s.

the river pier in size and finish, suggesting that most if not all of it was salvaged from the original 1873 abutment. This conclusion is supported by a sketch of the 1873 bridge substructure prepared in 1914 by Concord City Engineer W. B. Howe that depicts the abutment with wing walls of sufficient length to provide all the material necessary to build the pier (Drawing 1). The cutwater of the south pier is battered at about a 75 degree angle, much steeper than the river pier, and the only visual clue that pier is not from the original 1873 construction. The dimensions of the pier and the design of the concrete cap to accept both the truss bearings and the new approach span bearings are shown in Drawing 11.

North abutment: The 1914 substructure drawing (cited above) shows the original 1873 north abutment of typical bevel-wing design with a bridge seat roughly 25' wide and symmetrical wing walls roughly 50' in length. This abutment was replaced by the city of Concord in 1984 with a reinforced concrete abutment with roughly the same foot print. Information regarding the specific reasons for the replacement of the abutment were not obtained.

South Approach Spans

In 1937, as a result of flooding and washout of the south approach road during the March 1936 flood, a new south approach trestle 400 feet in length was constructed with funding by the Works Progress Administration. The trestle originally consisted of ten steel stringer spans carried on structural steel bents. The trestle mated up to the new south pier, constructed in the place of the former south abutment. The trestle spans have a length of 40' center-to-center of the bents except for the north span which is 39'-8" in length. The spans consist of seven 18" x 55# wide-flange stringers spaced on 3'-6" centers and braced with 8" I-beam diaphragms. The deck of the trestle spans was originally wood, consisting of 4x6" x 22'-long spruce or western fir timbers laid on edge and nail-laminated. A one-inch thick asphalt plank wearing surfaced was applied over the wood deck.

In 1964 the wood deck was replaced with a composite concrete deck with 1.5" asphalt overlay. Under the same contract the south abutment and two adjoining approach spans were removed and replaced with a new west abutment and solid fill approach, shortening the overall length of the trestle to about 319 feet.

The trestle bents consist four 8" x 36# H-piles spaced on roughly 7' centers, cross braced with angles welded to the piles. In the case of seven of the bents, the pilings were driven to 20-ton bearing capacity and then concrete encased at ground level. In the case of the two northern-most bents, the piles terminate in concrete footings bearing on ledge.

The approach trestle was not equipped with sidewalks. It retains its original steel guardrails along each side of the 21-foot wide roadway which consist of a single line of 8" steel channel bolted to 5" H-section posts. The original wood curbing was replaced with concrete curbs integral with the slab deck in 1946.



FIGURE 1: Location Map (USGS quadrangle Penacook, NH 1987).



FIGURE 2: Site Sketch



FIGURE 3: Sewall's Falls Bridge, plan, elevation and truss members. Field inspection sketches made by NHHD engineer Wendell H. Piper, May 15, 1942 (NHHD Bridge Inventory Card, Concord 070/117).



FIGURE 4: Sewall's Falls Bridge, section drawings. Field inspection sketches made by NHHD engineer Wendell H. Piper. Top sketch showing section through truss made May 15, 1942; bottom sketch showing section through steel deck added in 1950, made May 8, 1951 (NHHD Bridge Inventory Card, Concord 070/117).

DATE 5/8/5		STATE HIGHWAY I	DEPT. DIV. 5	STEEL S	SPANS \	MADE	W.H.P.	CA	RD / OF Z
TOWN COOC	ordi	NO 0701	17/			CHECKEI	• <u> </u>	~	
PATING 4 10		NO. CICI	11.	BRIDGE	OVER MA	errimo	ack Riv	er	SPAN NO.
RATING 77-70 -	3 VAD :	DESIGN LOAD		REQUIRED	DAD	POST	ED LOAD		YEAR BUILT 1915
NO. AND TYPE SPANS	6-Moin	Spans	Thru Pr	off Tra	155 19	-6 c.c	- TOTAL LE	NGTH 334	·9 c-c end bras
SKEW -	SL	PERELEVATION		CROWN -	- And	APPROACH	PAVEMENT		
GENERAL	ALIGNI	NENT	GRADE SIG	HT DISTANCE	SPAN	LENGTH	WIDTH		CLEARANCE
BRIDGE	tai	19.	1		C. C. BEARIN	NE 164-102 GS1 W 166 101	BETWEEN CURBS	16-6	ROAD- RAIL- HIGH
REAR APPROACH	NE]	-	22% 30	0''	0. 0. FLOOR		BETWEEN RAILS	17-0 HOR	1- 17-0.
FORWARD APPROACH	tar	10.V			CLEAR SPAN	NE 162-12	WALKS		15.0+
DESIGNED BY HIGH	WAY DEPT. X	CONS. ENG5	torrs &	Store	~ E /	BUUT BY	it. of (7	(min@spier)
MAINTAINED BY ST	ATE TOWN	RAILROAD		201011	3 /	BUANS ON	rig of c	oncor	<i>a,</i>
PROJECT NO.		CONTRACT	DR Banl	· · · ·	10	PLANS UN	1 20 2-1	7-1.16	TOLL OR FREE
TOTAL COST		continaci	ON DEFT	in con	SF CO	17	-30,21	- 1-10,	1-10-1-1
TRAFFIC SURVEY DAT				STE	EL COST		FLOOR SLAB	COST	and the second
WATERWAY F			C EL EVATIO			F	G	н	1
WATERWAT. EL	EVATION LOW BRI	DGE	HIGH WA	TER			AREA BRIDGE O	PENING 11	,400 D' ±
ALIGNMENT AND CHAT	RACIER CHANNEL	D.A. 1,5	11,040,00	res, st	eep w	ooded.	slopes, cu	Hivate	d intervoles
ting	r. to str.	bed = 3	9-9 max	. N.E.S	oan. C	1. wate	er Ht = 30	5-11-1	6 woter 5/15/42
REMARKS Wote	rway is	adequa	te	Sewalls	Falls	dam,	I mile +	dastr	. /
SUBSTRUCTUR	E MATERIAL	TYPE	HEIGHT	SUPPORTING MATERIAL	PILES	TYPE	NO. SIZE	LENGTH	CAPS
REAR ABUTMENT ST	one mason	y conc c	ap	20m				100000	
FORWARD ABUTMENT			27' # 1	Ledge	/				
PIERS OR BENTS /C	tr u l	1 4 1							
WINGS Split	stone n	nortar	ropoed	1					
REMARKS			Crigeo		20.00 20.00				the second second second
		the second second			(*************************************	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			
S		The second second				China Maria			Stand States
	Bedinden par 100 0				all straight	and the state of the	Sector Sector	Server 1	
~	OSTINGER PAL. APR. 3	. 23 FEB.8. 27	96-C-7396-14						
SUP TRUCT		<i>ci i</i>	01 1						
SOLI ERSTRUCT	-A -3 (A	STRUCT	Steel		1.200	SPAN TYPE 7	hru Proi	4 Tru	ss 🕆 \star
GRADE TO BRIDGE SEA	14-18 (S.pier) 3-68 (ctr p	1er) 4-18 (Np.	ADE TO LOV	V STEEL Z-1	08 /			
DEPIH 23-22 'C-	C PANELS	7 / AT 7@ .	2@17-62PA	INT					ê j
······································	WEARING COURSE	FLOOR	CURBS	ROAD R	AIL	WALK RAIL		BEAI	RINGS
MATERIAL	-	Steel	Steel	2\$ 10	npipe		EXPAN	SION	FIXED
TYPE		Open Gria	5×5×2 L	3 /ir	nes"		Struct st	eel shoe	with 35 Poin
HEIGHT		5 Ibm-Lok	9"	3-8 060	vecunb		Westam	llors 60	nedost-1x
THICKNESS	1	Successive -	6x8x5L	•	/		1-84 +0	d min	L'i H to d .
FASTENINGS		4	10 (Aper po	mal) 3×7×	She I man	4.	Reatizi	E pin	P. Placepin
FLOOR DRAINAGE	one rea	nired	1		10-1203		126 A	bolts 7	propriet x c-1 x 1
REMARKS × Alo	5 - T	in Ed	0	- · · F		1 .1			1
AL LI II	D 0-10	S 1770	Open C	Trid FI	oor II	nstalle	d 1950.	Des	igned by
N. A. A.	D. proj	5-1720	Plan	File a	-12.1-1	6:			
	F stras	on Jou	th pier	raise	d by	placin	g struct	steel	bolsters
over ex	isting i	brg pls	so neu	v floo	r will	meet	existin	ng gr	ade on
approc	ich spa	ns						1 1	
	a second second				N.	114 A. S. S.			
* Fl. br	s built	Up sec	tions 4	15 4 x 3 x	3/8 W.	2b p/ 2	6×5/16 @	none	1 paints
			E	nd stru	+-715	9x 7 x 3/	a web	0/ 9 - 5	The Courts
Stros	8 line	\$ 15 7 3	6# @ 7.	0100	Seat	an alia	15 minute	11. 7 X	1.5-11
				76	SEUN	oncip	2 Tibere	a to w	eb of Fl. om
High 1	untar f	lance in				11			
- ingit a	JUIEI II	Jus or	laer J.	w. op	proac	n tres	le		
and the second se		and the second	1000	1.11 1.2		in a second			a second and a second and a second a s
	1110								
and the second second	_								
	and the second second	Contractor of the	and the second second						
in the second se									
Sewalls	Falls R	oad 1	.61 m.	N.E :	from	Jet Us	5340		
	and the second second			1					
TOWN	BRIDGE	NO. ROUTE	STI	RENGTH		CLEAR ROA	DWAY	VERTI	CAL CLEARANCE
Concor	d 070/1	17	HB HB	H10 H12 H15	H20 14 - 18	19-25 2	4 . 28 29 . 32 +	-10 11 12	13 14 14 + OC
						A DECEMBER OF THE OWNER.			

FIGURE 5: Sewall's Falls Bridge, Inventory Card inspection data compiled by NHHD engineer Wendell H. Piper, May 8, 1951 (NHHD Bridge Inventory Card, Concord 070-117).



FIGURE 6: Sewall's Falls Bridge, downstream elevation. Field inspection photo made by NHHD engineer Wendell H. Piper, May 15, 1942 (NHHD Bridge Inventory Card, Concord 070/117).



FIGURE 7: Sewall's Falls Bridge, upstream elevation. Field inspection photo made by NHHD engineer Wendell H. Piper, May 15, 1942 (NHHD Bridge Inventory Card, Concord 070/117).



FIGURE 8: Sewall's Falls Bridge, portal framing and name plate details. Clip from Berlin Construction Company plan sheet 3 of 4, dated April 22, 1915. See attached documentation Drawing 4 (NHDOT Bureau of Bridge Design).



FIGURE 9: Sewall's Falls Bridge, railing end post detail. Clip from Berlin Construction Company plan sheet 4 of 4, dated May 4, 1915. See attached documentation Drawing 6 (NHDOT Bureau of Bridge Design).



FIGURE 10: Sewall's Falls Bridge, north approach. Field inspection photo made by NHHD engineer Wendell H. Piper, May 15, 1942 (NHHD Bridge Inventory Card, Concord 070/117).



FIGURE 11: Sewall's Falls Bridge, south approach. Field inspection photo made by NHHD engineer Wendell H. Piper, May 15, 1942 (NHHD Bridge Inventory Card, Concord 070/117).



FIGURE 12: Sewall's Falls Bridge, plan, elevation of south approach trestle built 1937. Field inspection sketch made by NHHD engineer Wendell H. Piper, May 15, 1942 (NHHD Bridge Inventory Card, Concord 070/117).

DATE 5/15/4	ري s	TATE HIGHWAY	DEPT. DI	4.5	STEEL S	SPANS	MAC	E WA	IP 141	ĊAI	RD 3 OF 4
TOWN CODO	ord .	070/	1174		and a second		СНЕ	ECKED	400		approach
PATING 11-10	NENDED N	U. U. U.VE		~	BRIDGE	OVER	Merri	ma	CK RIV	er	SPAN NO. Trestle
NO AND TYPE CRAN	E IO- DI	DESIGN LOAD	A-10		REQUIRED	LOAD		POSTED	LOAD		EANS BUILT 1937
EVEN	& Plan	RONL	om st	195	Stee	1 B	ent Ire	est/	C' TOTAL LE	NGTH 399-	8 c-cend brgs
GENERAL		PERELEVATION	anian T	-	CROWN	1	APPR	OACH P	AVEMENT 57	G (sout	%) ,
	ALIGINM	ENI	GHADE	SIGH	I DISTANCE	5	PAN LENGTH	0.0-	WIDTH		CLEARANCE
BRIDGE NE	tan		+ 9/4 /0->	E I	5	C. C. BE	ARINGS @ 39	7-8 -8	ETWEEN CURBS	21-0	ROAD- RAIL- HIGH WAY ROAD WATER
REAR APPROACH			2-Trus	55 51	pans'	0.0.FL	OOR	В	ETWEEN RAILS	21-10 +DOR	TAL 21-10 ,
FORWARD APPROACE	H	in the second	+1%	50	0'+ .	CLEAR	SPAN	W	ALKS	VER	icalopen ·
DESIGNED BY HIG	SHWAY DEPT.	ONS ENG	أولج والعربية	Share		1.1.1	BUILT BY	N	HHD		
MAINTAINED BY	STATE # TOWN	RAILROAD		- 11	dan di bis	La marte	PLANS	ON FIL	E NOT O	Y-FILE	TOLL OR FREE
TOTAL COST	FR # 24 (50	37 CONTRAC	TOR Sir	nps	on Bi	ros.	Corp;	B	ethlehe	m St	eel Co. (Fab.)
TRAFFIC SURVEY DA	TA A		-		515	EL COST			FLOOR SLAB	JOST	the second second second
WATERWAY	ELEVATION LOW BRID	GF D	EL	EVATION	MAXIMUM	and the second second	P.	and the second	G	H	I
	APACTED CHANNEL	GE	н	GH WATI	ER				AREA BRIDGE O	PENING	
ALIGNMENT AND CH.	ARACIER CHANNEL	and the second second		San year	the states	de la como	and the second			مخ ما بسر ال	
	and the second second	Sec. 1				Trates	and the second second	and the			the second s
EURSTRUCTU	DE WITTOW	1	- (Car		CURRORTING			-		1	
NE PIER	martar rang	TYPE	HEI	GHT	MATERIAL	F	ILES-TYPE	NC	. SIZE	LENGTH	CAPS
REAR ABUTMENT	tone masonin	y conc.	cop 30	<u>z</u> .	Ledge	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	- Aller and				
FORWARD ABUTMEN	Conc	mas	5 .		4	1.4		-			
PIERS OR BENTS 9	steel.				"	H	Col. BP	ben	7 8"36"	vories	ZE12x20.7 12 2x15
WINGS		er ander ander ander	Hard St.				20. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1.				
	<i>Tostindex</i> PAT. APR 3.	'23 FEB,8,'27	96-C-7396	3-14							
SUPERSTRUC	TURE. MATERIAL	Struct	· Ste	el 1	t woo	d	SPAN TYP	E 1.	om. nle	ink or	75 *
GRADE TO BRIDGE SE	EAT 2-2"				GRADE TO LO	W STEEL	2-1"		Sun pre		and the second se
DEPTH	PANELS	AT		PAI	NT Alun	ninu	m Pa	ant o	- Sama	and here	lenhana
	WEARING COURSE	FLOOR	CUR	BS	ROAD	RAIL	WALKR	AIL	1	BEAL	RINGS
MATERIAL	Asphalt	Wood	Wo	od	Struc	+ ste	-1.		EXPAN	SION	FIXED
ТҮРЕ	plank .	lom."	Felloe	ad	Sinole	8"1.		e - 1	Slidin	a an ha	nt: 211751
HEIGHT		· 6"x ·	0-9	, "	1-8 abo	DUP C	urb.		S MA OF	t at a t	1113 C.T. 19
THICKNESS	1"	4" 1	8×6	on	3".	<u></u>	1.0.	1.00	slattad	balacia	uss pier
FASTENINGS			4×61	5/les	5 H 18.9	2# no.	t. @ 8-0"		Baual	TOTES I	om tig
FLOOR DRAINAGE	DODE .					100	100000	<u> </u>	DEVEL L	19 12 31	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
REMARKS Gen	eral con	dition	9000	1.		10010					
Contract of the second			5	. /			1 . 11				
Strgs	7 lines	Beth H	VF 182	3 . 3	55#I	@ 3	-62 C-C		Diaphre	ams	8"I 18.4#
Wood	floor + f	elloe g	uarc	1 15	spru	ce c	r West	terr	Fir. c	reoso	te treated
		7		3 2 2				1.1.1	1. Sec. 1.		
Aspho	alt plank	poor	con	dif	100 51	15/42	. Lec	ika	ce thr	1 flor	r damanes
pain	+-on str	05			1.4 10.0 4	日本語			1		- ourrayus
		/				24	10.00	STRATES	11. A. Y. A		State of the second
				1		1			1.11		A CARLES AND CARLES AND
Ne	W West	Abut	· No	ew	deck	01	1 ADA	2000	rch SI	ans	1964
(2 Weste	rlu as	nnn	ch	Snan	5 M	P. MANIO	W	17 this	. Nim	21
States and		19 4	1010er	see.	- pur		10000	4	1 m	2 11111	
		1.1		1112	S	2.502.000		NH NE	120004/000		
			a china an a	1.18	10			-	and the second second		
	State State			1	10.10 Defin	that is		1		- India	
STR. 19	and the second second			30 (N)	1000	-					
6	1. F. 11	D	1	-		~				Provide State	
Sewall	s ralls	Road	1.6	m	. N.E.	tror	n Uct.	U.S.	3+4.	•	
TOWN	BRIDGEN		1		ENGTH		A				
Concor	d. 070/1	T SAY	-H6 H6	He	ENGTH H10 H12 H1	5 H20	CLEA1	R ROAD	28' 29'-32'+	VERTI	CAL CLEARANCE
	0. 1271	11 50	I + T	F Contraction				1111			

FIGURE 13: Sewall's Falls Bridge, Inventory Card inspection data for 1937 south approach spans, compiled by NHHD engineer Wendell H. Piper, May 15, 1942 (NHHD Bridge Inventory Card, Concord 070/117).



FIGURE 14: Sewall's Falls Bridge, plan, section through south approach trestle built 1937. Field inspection sketch made by NHHD engineer Wendell H. Piper, May 15, 1942 (NHHD Bridge Inventory Card, Concord 070/117).



FIGURE 15: Sewall's Falls Bridge, south approach trestle built 1937. Field inspection photo made by NHHD engineer Wendell H. Piper, May 15, 1942 (NHHD Bridge Inventory Card, Concord 070/117).



FIGURE 16: Sewall's Falls Bridge, south pier built 1937 from stone salvaged from 1873 abutment. Clip from New Hampshire Highway Department plan sheet 3 of 4, dated 12/15/1936. See attached documentation Drawing 11 (NHDOT Bureau of Bridge Design).



FIGURE 17: Sewall's Falls Bridge, north approach and upstream side, no date. Photograph courtesy of Concord Public Library Photograph Collection.

HISTORICAL CONTEXT

Concord was granted by the Province of Massachusetts as the Plantation of Penacook in 1725 and settled that same year by Captain Ebenezer Eastman and others from Haverhill Massachusetts. It was known as Penny Cook in the early records of the town. In 1734 it was incorporated as the town of Rumford and renamed Concord in 1765 following resolution of the boundary with the town of Bow.

As the town was bisected by the Merrimack River, there was an immediate need for a means of communication across it when it was not sufficiently frozen to bear traffic. A 1726 map of the town shows ferries crossing the Merrimack at the north and south end of town (Figure 18; Figures for this section begin on page 48).¹ These were evidently private ferries, probably small and of limited capacity, built and operated by the first settlers. In 1728 the Proprietors established a committee to officially establish a public ferry and the following year funds were appropriated to build and operate it. The exact outcome of those actions is not known but the south ferry, first known as Merrill's ferry, was apparently operated by Deacon John Merrill who arrived in town in 1729. It was later operated by Samuel Butters and known as Butters' ferry. The north ferry was first known as Eastman's ferry, then Tucker's ferry, after Lemuel Tucker who obtained a charter from the legislature in 1785 for its operation. A third ferry was established roughly half-way between the two by Benjamin Kimball, crossing the river between Hales Point and Sugar Ball roughly where Route 4/393 crosses the river today. Kimball's ferry operated until 1831.²

Plans for the first bridge in Concord also closely followed settlement of the village. In March of 1730, the proprietors voted to "amend and repair the necessary roads in Penny Cook...at settlers cost, and also built a good bridge over Sow Cook river, as soon as may be, at the cost of the settlers also."³ It was not until 1735 that money to construct the bridge was appropriated and a committee appointed "to take care the bridge over the Suncook be well done."⁴

Over the remainder of the 18th century it can be assumed that small log bridges were thrown over brooks and streams about the town, but no mention is made of them in the two principal town histories by Bouton (1856) and Lyford (1903). The first organized effort to bridge the Merrimack was made in 1781 when Col. Timothy Walker was appointed agent for the town to petition the General Court to "make a lottery for building a bridge over the Merrimack river."⁵ The petition was apparently never submitted, most likely due to a perception that "bridge stocks were not tempting investments" and that "a general lack of uninvested capital" prevailed at the time.⁶

¹ The 1726 map was created by S. C. Badger in 1855 and appears in Bouton's 1856 History of Concord.

² Lyford, 1903, pp. 33-34.

³ Bouton, 1856, p. 98.

⁴ *Ibid*, p. 143. Known as the Sow Cook river and Suncook river, the name Soucook River, as it is known today, appears on the 1803 Leavitt map of Concord.

⁵ Bouton, 1856, p. 283.

⁶ Lyford, 1903, p. 35.

Concord Bridge, 1795

The *Federal Mirror* newspaper reported on November 19, 1792 that "a number of wealthy gentlemen of respectability have it in contemplation to erect a bridge over the Merrimack river near Mr. Butters' ferry" and that they would meet at Butters' Inn "to consult on the expediency of the matter."⁷ A petition was drawn and submitted to the Legislature stating "That public convenience requires that a bridge be erected over the Merrimack river within the town of Concord ... that erection of a suitable bridge will meet with the encouragement of the Genl. Court [and] your petitioners therefore pray that they and their associates may have a grant of the exclusive privilege of erecting a bridge at the rocks below Butters' Ferry, so called, and they pray for such grant under such regulations as to your Honors shall appear proper..."⁸ (Figure 19).

The petition was granted by the Court in January 1795. The petitioners met at Butter's Inn in February and March of 1795 to choose directors for the incorporation of Concord Bridge and draw contracts for construction. Work commenced in the spring and the bridge opened October 29, 1795 with ceremonies and a dinner for the Proprietors and Workmen at the tavern of William Stickney. The total cost of the bridge was \$13,000, including \$1500 paid to Samuel Butters for his ferry rights. In 1796 the Concord Bridge company issued 100 shares of stock for sale at the cost of \$130 each. Original stock certificate No. 19, issued to Richard Bartlett, is located in the NH State Archives (Figure 20).

The exact design and construction of the Concord bridge is not known other than it was a timber stringer deck bridge of the so-called "balance beam" type, characterized by massive timbers centered on (balanced on) the piers and cantilevering out to either side. The long stringers spanned the distance between the abutments and piers and rested on these huge beams that provided additional support. Etchings of the bridge confirm this arrangement, depicting a stone center pier carrying deep beams that almost meet near the center of the spans (Figures 21, 22). The balance beam bridge type was in use until about 1850 when timber trusses capable of greater spans and suited to being housed from the weather, replaced them.

Federal Bridge, 1798

"So pleased were the people of Concord and vicinity with the great conveniences afforded by this [Concord] bridge that they called for another to take the place of Tucker's ferry at East Concord."⁹ On December 28, 1795, just 2 months from the opening of the Concord bridge, the Legislature authorized the incorporation of the Proprietors of Federal Bridge to erect a bridge over the Merrimack within three years and to pay the owner of Tucker's Ferry the sum of 450 dollars for the right. The law authorized the tolls that could be charged, including one cent for a foot passenger, three cents for a horse and rider, and twenty cents for a four-wheeled carriage for passengers drawn by more than one horse. Persons going to and from church on Sundays were allowed to pass free between 9 am and 5 pm. Federal Bridge, as it was known, opened in the fall of 1798, having suffered from numerous construction delays. The abutments, piers and superstructure were of timber construction, completed at a cost of \$4,000. A map of the town of

⁷ Bouton, 1856, p. 312.

⁸ Concord Bridge Corporation, 1795.

⁹ Lyford, 1903, p. 360.

Concord prepared by Edmund Leavitt shows the location of the Concord and Federal bridges and the layout of the roads at the time (Figure 23).

Freshets, floods and log drives were hard on the early bridges that were carried on wood piers closely spaced across the river channel. Federal Bridge was partly swept away by a freshet in 1803. It was rebuilt at a cost of twenty-three hundred dollars and re-opened in September of the same year. On April 12th of 1812 "about 100 feet of Concord Bridge was carried away by ice."¹⁰ The spring freshet of 1818 completely destroyed Federal Bridge. The south abutment was susceptible to undermining and had been continually reinforced with large stones around its base, but finally collapsed taking the entire structure with it. It was decided that the third edition of Federal Bridge should be erected with a pier and south abutment of split stone instead of wood. Leban Page was employed to lay the stone work and the bridge was opened later in the year at a cost of \$5,500.¹¹ In 1824 Benjamin Kimball recorded in his diary that ice carried away "one wooden pier and about two thirds of the superstructure."¹² A ferry was operated while repairs were made at a cost of \$1,200.

In 1827 there was agitation among regular users of Federal Bridge that passage be made free at the expense of the town. Seeing an opportunity for steady and predictable income, the Proprietors offered to allow free passage for all citizens of Concord for the amount of \$400 per year, paid quarterly by the town. Voters rejected the offer, "as the majority of its citizens had but little occasion to use the bridge, and did not care to be assessed towards paying the toll for those who used it frequently."¹³

The bridge apparently served largely unscathed until 1834 when an inspection at the behest of the owners found the structure in need of entire replacement which was undertaken and completed the following year at a cost of \$3,600. During the great ice freshest of January 8, 1841 a pier and two spans of Federal bridge were carried away but "repaired at no very large expense."

In March 1850 the Merrimack County road commissioners exercised their authority to lay out and approve a new highway leading to Federal Bridge and across the river "where the bridge stood," effectively condemning and taking the bridge for public property. The Proprietors were paid damages of \$1,200, later increased to \$1,500 by the town when a law suit was threatened.¹⁴

In 1851, voters approved the complete replacement of the old Federal Bridge with an entirely new bridge free of tolls. The contract for the superstructure was given to Peter Paddleford to erect three covered timber spans of his own arch-reinforced-truss design to be carried on stone piers and abutments.¹⁵ The bridge was completed the same year at a cost of \$14,830.14.

¹⁰ Bouton, 1856, p. 354.

¹¹ Lyford, 1903, p. 38.

¹² *Ibid*, p. 39.

¹³ *Ibid.*

¹⁴ NHHD ROW Source Record 4686: Merrimack County, Book 2, page 182, October 28, 1850. [Located at NH State Archives].

¹⁵ See note 33 below for discussion of Paddleford. The contractor for the stonework was not determined.

Sewall's Falls Toll Bridge, 1835

On January 3rd 1832 the Legislature approved the petition, submitted by Ebenezer Eastman, Abraham Bean, Samuel Tilton, Hugh McAllaster, Daniel C. Atkinson, and Orlando Brown, for the incorporation of the body politic by the name of the Proprietors of Sewall's Falls Bridge. The Proprietors were authorized to "build, maintain and keep in repair a Bridge over Merrimack River at any place within half a mile from the head of Sewall's Falls in the northerly part of Concord... [and] That to reimburse the Proprietors the moneys, by them expended in building and keeping said Bridge in repair, a toll be and hereby is granted and established."¹⁶

The tolls to be charged for all forms of traffic are specified in the charter, reproduced in its entirety in Figure 24. The law also included conditions that are not typically found in earlier bridge legislation, including the provision that when the toll collector is not on duty the bridge gates will be left open, and a requirement that no part of the bridge will obstruct navigation of the Merrimack and a clear passage of no less than eighty feet in width must be provided.

Construction of the bridge did not begin immediately. According to a legal advertisement in the newspaper made by Albe Cady, Clerk of the corporation, the first meeting of the stockholders was held on September 2, 1833 at Samuel Carter's Tavern in Concord. "At that time it is expected the proprietors will view the Falls and select the most suitable place for the Bridge."¹⁷ The project apparently failed to move forward until the annual meeting of January 7, 1835 when it was voted to proceed with construction of the piers and abutments.¹⁸ Disagreement arose over the proposed location of the bridge, and a special meeting of the Proprietors was called for and held at Orlando Brown's Tavern in Concord on Saturday the 27th of June. The business of the meeting would be "to alter the location of said Bridge, if deemed expedient, by erecting it at the upper Pitch, so called," and to "order a second assessment for such sum as may be necessary for completing said Bridge."¹⁹

Construction commenced shortly after the June meeting under the superintendence of Abel Baker and the bridge and toll house was completed before winter at a cost of about \$4,600. "The piers were of wood, with heavy oak timbers extending up the stream to break the ice. The bridge consisted of balance beams, resting on the piers, upon which were laid long stringers, being the plan generally adopted at that time, called the balance beam and string bridge."²⁰

Less than four years later Sewall's Falls Bridge was destroyed in the great gale of Saturday, January 26, 1839, in which properties were flooded and bridges and mills destroyed throughout the northeast. All bridges over the Merrimack from Concord north to Plymouth were destroyed wholly or in part. The heavy rain and warm weather was preceded by a stretch of extreme cold that formed unusually thick ice in the rivers. The rising waters broke-up the ice and carried massive ice floes downstream. All three of Concord's bridges succumbed to the onslaught of the ice that had reached

¹⁶ Laws of New Hampshire, Volume 10, Second Constitutional Period, 1829-1835. Concord, N.H.: Evans Printing Co., p. 405.

¹⁷ New-Hampshire Statesman and State Journal (Concord, New Hampshire), August 24, 1833.

¹⁸ John Kimball. Annual Report of the Receipts and Expenditures of the City of Concord for the fiscal year ending February 1, 1875. Concord, N.H.: Republican Press Association, 1875, p. 69.

¹⁹ New Hampshire Statesman and State Journal (Concord, New Hampshire), June 20, 1835.

²⁰ Annual Report of the Receipts and Expenditures of the City of Concord, 1875, p. 70.

several feet in thickness and began breaking and moving late Sunday morning. Canterbury Bridge at Boscawen Plain was torn away, followed by Boscawen Bridge at Gage Mills. The "middle pier and greater part of Sewall's Falls bridge" was destroyed just after noon.²¹ The middle pier of the Federal Bridge was also carried away, leaving the superstructure sagging but still suspended. A jam then developed below Federal Bridge, flooding the intervals and piling them with ice. The Concord bridge survived into the evening until "the loosening of a great jam, about a half mile above it, left a powerful body of ice to be borne with irresistible force against it – before which its stone piers, even clamped as they were with bars of iron – were speedily carried away."²²

The destruction of Sewall's Falls Bridge, coupled with its unprofitable operation over the preceding four years of service, motivated a number of stockholders to sell out. Fifty-nine of the 100 shares of stock issued were sold at auction on July 17, 1839 at George Brown's Tavern in West Concord.²³ How the makeup of the proprietors changed as a result of the sale was not determined, but by the next annual meeting in January 1840, a majority of the stockholders voted in favor of rebuilding. George W. Brown was given the contract for \$1,500, and utilized much of the original timbers which had been salvaged after the flood.²⁴

Sewall's Falls Toll Bridge served another eight years until May 15, 1849 when a log drive owned by Fisk & Norcross carried it away. Each spring since about 1845, Fisk and Norcross ran logs from northern New Hampshire down the Merrimack to their huge new saw mill in Lowell, Massachusetts. Fisk and Norcross were well known "lumber barons" with large operations in Maine as well as New Hampshire. They later operated under the name Merrimack Lumber Company. Their 1847 "drive" down the Merrimack was claimed to have amassed 10 million logs.²⁵ The Sewall's Falls bridge proprietors did not rebuild but instead filed suit in Superior Court, \$2,000 in damages, claiming the bridge was "entirely demolished, swept away and destroyed, wholly by the carelessness, negligence and fault of the defendants..."²⁶ An additional \$2,000 was claimed for the loss of tolls and other damages and expenses. Fisk and Norcross argued that Sewall's Falls Bridge was at fault for being improperly located in a way that impeded the free navigation of the river, in this case the transportation of logs to market. A jury found for the plaintiff, but the court limited damages to the value of the bridge and to a small amount for the lost tolls; the exact monetary award not specified in the record. Sewall's Falls Bridge v. Fisk and Norcross (23 N.H. 171, 178-79, 1851) became an oft-cited foundation of today's case law regarding the doctrine of [exercising] reasonable care to prevent injury, and how the cost of doing so is weighed in determining negligence. Subsequently, the Proprietors of Sewall's Falls Bridge (corporation) was dissolved and roughly \$19 per share returned to the stockholders, that result considered a total loss for the original investors.²⁷

²¹ Kimball, 1875, p. 70.

²² The Caledonian. (St. Johnsbury, Vermont), February 5. 1839.

²³ New Hampshire Statesman and State Journal (Concord, New Hampshire), July 13, 1839.

²⁴ Kimball, 1875, p. 70.

²⁵ See "Sewall's Falls Bridge v. Fisk & Norcross" cited below.

²⁶ "Sewall's Falls Bridge v. Fisk & Norcross," in Foster, William L., *Reports of Cases Argues and Determined in the Superior Court of Judicature of New Hampshire*. v. 3. Concord, NH: B.W. Sanborn, 1854, pp. 171-182.

²⁷ Kimball, 1875, p. 70.

Free Bridge, 1839

In the wake of the gale of 1839 that destroyed or damaged all of Concord's bridges over the Merrimack, a group of nearly 400 subscribers from the towns of Concord, Loudon, Pembroke, Chichester and Epsom raised roughly \$3,400 and erected a bridge in that year over the Merrimack "at a point where Bridge street now meets Main street"²⁸ The town of Concord then paid the subscribers one-half of the subscription amount on the condition the bridge be free of tolls. It thus became the first free bridge across the Merrimack and one of the earliest free bridges the state crossing a major waterway.

Unfortunately the first Free Bridge had a short life, swept away by the ice freshet of January 8, 1841. It was replaced by a more substantial structure that lasted until 1849. In 1850 the bridge was replaced again with a covered bridge, built by Peter Paddleford, at the large cost of \$16,221.38.²⁹ The Paddleford bridge was replaced in 1894 by an iron truss bridge built by Berlin Bridge Company at a total cost of \$19,115.73.³⁰

Free Sewall's Falls Bridge, 1853

Following the dissolution of the Sewall's Falls Bridge corporation, the Merrimack County Road Commissioners laid out a highway "4 rods in width" across the Merrimack River "in the place where said Sewall's Falls Bridge formerly stood."³¹ The road was approved on April 17, 1852 along with the authorization pay the Proprietors of Sewall's Falls Bridge damages in the amount of one dollar.

With the highway over the river approved, Concord voters were asked to authorize the Selectmen "to take immediate measures for building a bridge across the Merrimack at Sewall's Falls." Voters approved the measure on August 14th 1852. A contract for the stonework of the pier and abutments was awarded to Simson, Balch & Company and work began in 1852. Simson and Balch were paid \$1,735 for work done in 1852 and \$2,386.25 in 1853 when the stone work was complete. The contract for the bridge superstructure was awarded to Peter H. Paddleford who was paid \$3,557.95 "for lumber and materials, and labor constructing said bridge per contract with Selectmen."³² Another roughly \$400 was paid to others for additional stonework and filling and grading the abutments, for a total cost of about \$8,075.

Peter H. Paddleford was a noted covered wood-truss bridge builder at the time who had just completed the building of two other Merrimack Rivers bridges for Concord, Free Bridge, completed in 1850 and Federal Bridge completed in 1851.³³

²⁸ Lyford, 1903, p. 41. Writing in 1903, Lyford is referring to the Bridge Street Bridge, also known as the Loudon Bridge. Today the crossing is spanned by the NH Route 9, Loudon Road bridge, built 1966, since named the World War II Veterans Memorial Bridge.

²⁹ Concord. *Proceedings of the Annual Town Meeting in Concord, March 11th to the 17th, 1851.* Concord: Tripp & Osgood, 1851, p. 30.

³⁰ See Concord Annual Reports for 1893, p. 102, 164; 1894, p. 115.

³¹ NHHD ROW Source Record 39-112: Merrimack County, Book 2, page 217, April 17, 1852.

³² Concord Annual Report, 1854, p. 59-60.

³³ "Peter Paddleford (1785-1859) of Littleton, New Hampshire, was one of New England's most significant nineteenth-century covered bridge builders. He built several major covered bridges, including two across the

The map of the city of Concord prepared by J. C. Badger in 1855 shows the location of the Sewall's Falls Bridge, the city's other major bridges and the roads and turnpikes connecting with them (Figures 25, 26).

With the exception of the need to place rubble stone around the piers and abutments to prevent scour, in 1854 and 1859, Sewall's Falls Bridge served well until January 1, 1862 when it was lifted off its foundations and demolished by a gale. The bridge was rebuilt by John C. Briggs using wood arches of his own design that spanned 170 feet between the abutments and the pier.³⁴ An open deck roadway was carried on top of the arches. The bridge was completed for \$1,758.92, roughly half the cost of Paddleford's covered truss bridge, although three years later an additional \$1,000 was spent to add reinforcing trusses underneath.³⁵

Briggs' arched truss bridge lasted until October 6, 1869 when a severe rain and the resulting freshets in many streams and rivers caused widespread damage across the state. The *Daily Mirror* reported that

among the bridges carried away are all those on the Suncook river, the bridge at Loudon Mills, as well as at Holt's dam at that place, three bridges in Dunbarton, several at Henniker, sixteen in Weare, five in Gilmanton, and one over the Merrimack in Concord, at Sewell's Falls.³⁶

City expenditures for 1869 indicate that a total of \$4,036 was spent on materials and labor for "repairs of damage to roads and bridges by the freshet of October 1869," but mention of the work done on specific bridges was not made.³⁷ It is assumed that repairs were made to Sewall's Falls Bridge out of the city's general highway and bridge budget since no mention of a specific contract for a new bridge appears in the records.

Sewall's Falls Bridge, 1873

In early 1872 Sewall's Falls Bridge survived an ice freshet that destroyed the Federal Bridge downstream from it, only to be destroyed a few months later during the spring log drive. A log jam developed against the pier that grew until it reached the reinforcing truss under the west span and ripped it down. The bridge remain closed the remainder of the year. In January 1873 the east span

Connecticut River between Vermont and New Hampshire, as well as numerous lesser-known spans in the upper reaches of Vermont and New Hampshire. Initially, Paddleford used the Long truss for his bridges, but as early as 1834 he had developed his own design, using a multiple kingpost truss with long counterbraces extended over more than one panel, which helped distribute loads and increased the truss's rigidity. Although never patented, the Paddleford truss dominated covered bridge construction throughout northern New England for over half a century. This was due, in part, to the work of Peter's son, Philip H. Paddleford (1815-1876), who went into partnership with his father in 1835 and continued building bridges throughout his life. There are 20 extant historic (pre-1955) Paddleford truss covered bridges in New England, although none built by the designer himself." In, Bennett, Lola, "Covered Bridges NHL Context Study," Draft National Register of Historic Places Multiple Property Documentation Form, 2012.

³⁴ Briggs built the Hooksett Village Bridge over the Merrimack River in 1859 for \$5,200. It was a 3-span triple lattice truss of his own design for which he was granted Patent No. 38,653 on May 26, 1863. The Hooksett Village Bridge was replaced with a steel truss in 1909, also designed by John W. Storrs.

³⁵ Kimball, 1875, p. 71.

³⁶ "The Great Rain and Freshet. Loss of Life and Great Destruction of Property." *Daily Mirror*, October 6, 1869.

³⁷ Concord Annual Report, 1870, pp. 18-19, 59-60.

collapsed under the immense weight of snow and ice that had accumulate on the closed span. In the spring, John Kimball was appointed Building Agent for the City to supervise rebuilding of the entire structure and paid \$300 for his services. Kimball was also serving as Mayor of Concord at the time; he served four terms from 1872 thru 1876. The contract for the stonework was given to Lyman R. Fellows who rebuilt the entire substructure with cut granite laid in cement at a cost of \$6,348.69. The center pier was massively built, measuring "38 feet long, 24 feet high, 10 feet thick at bottom and 6 feet at top."³⁸ The contract for the superstructure was awarded to Dutton Woods in the amount of \$7,750 for construction of a covered wood double-lattice truss with reinforcing arch (Figure 27). The complete expenditures for the bridge were published in the city's Annual Report for 1874 (Figure 28). Dutton Woods was a prolific builder of wood bridges in New Hampshire, see note.³⁹

According to the City reports, the 1873 Fellows and Woods bridge did not require any repairs or maintenance until 1886 when the Commissioner of Highways, Edgar H. Woodman, reported the following:⁴⁰

The total expense for Bridges and Culverts during the year amounts to \$1,348.91, the largest outlay in any single item being the new roofing of Sewall's Falls bridge. This expenditure was made imperative because of the destruction of the former roof during a violent gale, though fortunately the bridge itself was not otherwise injured. The new roof was constructed in a substantial manner, and connected with the superstructure by a system of rods and bolts which it is believed will render it permanently secure. The work was completed in a most satisfactory manner by Mr. S. F. Patterson at the contract price of \$400.

The City reports show expenditures on Sewall's Falls Bridge of \$162.70 in 1901 for "repairing" and \$325.58 in 1903 for "replanking." In 1908 the bridge was "reshingled" at a cost of \$800. Conditions in the vicinity of Sewall's Falls Bridge at the end of the nineteenth century are shown on the Hurd map of 1892 (Figure 29).

³⁸ Kimball, 1875, p. 71. This pier subsequently carried the subject 1915 steel truss bridge; it was demolished in 2016 and the stone salvaged for use in the park at the south end of the new (2016) bridge.

³⁹ Dutton Woods was "widely known as a very successful and skillful bridge builder." He was born in Henniker, NH October 19, 1809 and died on May 2, 1884. He began bridge building in 1837 and was employed doing so on numerous railroads including the Hartford and New Haven, the Connecticut, the White River, the Northern, the Concord and the Contoocook Valley Railroad. He moved to Concord in 1852 where he served as Bridge Agent of the Concord Railroad from 1855 until his death. "Among his best works was the construction of the large double tracked bridge a Goff's Falls [Manchester, NH], on the Concord Railroad, where, from the beginning to the completion, not a single train was interrupted." Obituary from: *Engineering News and American Contract Journal*, May 10, 1884, p. 232.

⁴⁰ Concord Annual Report, 1886, p. 113.

Concord's Great Bridge Building Program of 1914-1915

In 1913 the New Hampshire Legislature passed "An Act in Amendment of Chapter 76 of the Public Statures Relating to Damages Happening in the Use of Highways" that shielded towns and other corporations from liability resulting from damages incurred by operators of "carriages" weighing in excess of 6 tons.⁴¹ The law was primarily the result of increasingly heavy motor trucks breaking-through bridge decks and in some cases, collapsing an entire bridge or span. The law included a provision to increase the allowable vehicle weight from 6 tons to 10 tons, beginning April 15, 1915.⁴² The purpose of the law was to motivate owners to insure that their bridges were capable of at least 6 ton loading and to be prepared to insure they were capable of 10 ton loading within two years. The law sowed considerable confusion and anger among towns and cities as to how they should respond, resulting in widespread calls for its repeal. Regardless, the immediate reaction to the law was a flurry of work for structural engineers to inspect bridges, to determine their safe carrying capacity, and to provide estimates to strengthen or replace them in order to meet the 6-ton or 10-ton requirement. Many short-span wood beam bridges that could be economically replaced with steel beam or concrete structures, were replaced. Owners of longer span bridges, such as covered wood trusses, began studying their options.

In April 1914, after trucks broke through several city bridges, the Concord Board of Public Works voted to have all the City's bridges spanning the Merrimack and Contoocook Rivers inspected by Will B. Howe, City Engineer and John W. Storrs of Storrs & Storrs Engineers and a report prepared on their serviceability (Figure 30). The resulting report identified five bridges to be repaired or replaced: Pembroke Bridge over the Merrimack (previously known as Concord Bridge), Federal Bridge over the Merrimack, Main Street Bridge (Penacook) over the Contoocook (previously known as Penacook Bridge), Borough Bridge over the Contoocook (canal branch) in Penacook, and Sewall's Falls Bridge.

Storrs submitted his reports to Howe in May 1914, who in turn submitted them to the Board of Public Works (Board) in June. In November 1914, the Board authorized Storrs & Storrs to prepare plans for a new steel bridge to replace the Pembroke bridge and obtain bids for its construction. Berlin Construction Company of Berlin, Connecticut won the contract with the low bid of \$23,993.00, a sum about twenty-percent less than anticipated. A glut in steel production that began in Europe in the early part of 1914 had extended to the American market. The price of plate and sheet steel, used in large quantities by bridge fabricators to make rolled structural shapes which were in-turn cut and riveted into built-up truss and girder members, dropped sharply. *Iron Age* reported in July that "it is clear the position is bad. Plates and sheets are weaker too and all works want orders and specifications."⁴³ This translated into a highly competitive market for work among

⁴¹ New Hampshire. Laws of the State of New Hampshire, Chapter 19, Laws of 1913.

⁴² In the January Session of 1915, the Legislature further amended the law to read: "Towns and other municipal corporations shall not be liable for such damages to a person traveling upon a bridge, culvert, or sluiceway when the weight of the load, inclusive of the carriage, or of the carriage alone, exceeds six tons; provided, however, that all new bridges upon main trunk lines and cross-state highways shall be constructed to bear not less than ten tons, but towns and municipal corporations shall not be liable where the total weight of the load and carriage exceeds six tons." (Chapter 173, Laws of 1915).

⁴³ "Finished Steel at Lowest Price of the Year." *Iron Age*, July 23, 1914, p. 227.

steel bridge builders and a timely opportunity for Concord to save many more thousands of dollars on the cost of the other four bridges providing they moved quickly.

Storrs was asked to quickly prepare proposals and cost estimates to replace the Federal, Main Street, Sewall's Falls and Borough bridges for presentation to the Board in December. All his recommendations were accepted and by a unanimous vote of the Board. Storrs was instructed to prepare the plans and specifications necessary to put all four bridges out to bid as soon as possible.

Ten companies submitted bids for the bridges which were opened on January 23, 1915:⁴⁴

		Amount of Bid.								
NAME OF BIDDER.	Borough.	Federal.	Main Street.	Sewall's.	All Four Combined.					
Berlin Construction Co	\$4,075.00	\$20,625.00	\$15,965.00	\$14,318.00	\$53,985.00					
The Boston Bridge Works	5,094.00	24,213.00	15.938.00	15,897.00	59,125.00					
The Jobson-Gifford Co	5,470.00	27,060.00	15,410.00	17,580.00	65,520,00					
King Bridge Co	5,700.00	26,200.00	17,100.00	16,800.00	65,000.00					
Lackawanna Bridge Co	5,391.00	26,425.00	14,640.00	17,942.00	61,792.00					
McClintic-Marshall Co	5,098.00	25,644.00	15,636.00	17,841.00	62,460.00					
Penn Bridge Co	5,380.00	22,800.00	12,900.00	15,400.00	51,200.00					
The Pennsylvania Steel Co	5,600.00	27,090.00	13,700.00	18,400.00	63,300.00					
Phœnix Bridge Co	6,350.00	27,120.00	15,300.00	19,360.00	66,130.00					
The United Construction Co	5,488.00	28,750.00	16,918.00	18,970.00	66,940.00					

Berlin Construction Company was low bidder for the Borough, Federal and Sewall's Falls bridges. Penn Bridge Company of Beaver Falls, Pennsylvania was low bidder on the Main Street Bridge. The total cost for all four bridges as bid was \$53,497. Berlin Construction Company was an offshoot of the Berlin Bridge Company which had built many bridges in the state, including Concord's so-called Loudon Bridge, built 1893, that carried Bridge Street over the Merrimack River (previously known as the Free Bridge). Penn was one of the oldest bridge companies in continuous operation, having been established in 1868 as T.B. White & Sons. The firm incorporated as Penn Bridge Co. in 1887 and grew quickly, employing over 500 by 1908.

At the January 27, 1915 meeting of the Board of Mayor and Alderman a resolution to appropriate \$60,000 and to award the contracts to the low bidders was passed by a majority but vetoed by Mayor Charles French. The mayor objected on two counts: that Boscawen should share in the cost of the Main Street bridge in Penacook which was of great benefit to that town, and that the City should not feel compelled to upgrade the capacity all of its bridges at once in order to comply with the recent act of the Legislature.

City Engineer Howe argued that the bridges could be built cheaper now than the next year, that the bids for the four bridges was \$20,000 lower than expected, and that Berlin Construction

⁴⁴ Concord Annual Report, 1915, p. 348.

Company, the low bidder on three of the bridges, "desired the award before February 1, as an advance in the price of steel would go in effect that day which would materially affect their bid."⁴⁵ The resolution was put up again and with a unanimous vote of the fourteen alderman present was reenacted over the mayor's veto. The following week the contracts for the four bridges were awarded to the respective low bidders.⁴⁶

Pembroke Bridge, 1915

Meanwhile, the contract for the Pembroke Bridge, bid separately from the others and awarded to Berlin Construction Company in December 1914, was officially signed in January. On May 12, 1915 it became the first of the five bridges to start construction and the first completed three months later on August 25. The four span bridge had a total length of 470 feet, consisting of two central Pratt through-truss spans with a shorter Warren pony-truss span at each end (Figure 32). In the course of demolishing the old bridge a large number of stringers were found broken. Howe reported that "no mistake was made in replacing this menace to public safety. The city was truly fortunate in not having had an accident of a serious nature occur on this old bridge."⁴⁷

The Pembroke Bridge opened 28 days behind schedule due to severe rains during the month of July that totaled 10.25 inches for the month, "a record for July unparalleled in the history of the local weather service."⁴⁸ The rains of July 1915 wreaked havoc on the City's other ongoing bridge projects as well. Heavy rain the first week of July raised the level of the Merrimack River to near flood elevation. By Sunday morning July 12 the situation at the Federal Bridge (often referred to in the newspaper as the East Concord bridge) had become critical and workers rushed to reinforce the temporary heavy timber bents known as falsework, built in the river to support the steelwork of the new bridge spans during erection. A raft was quickly constructed and launched to serve as a platform to carry workers and reinforcing timbers alongside the falsework. After the noon break for dinner, the raft carrying tools, materials, workers and William E. Nash, the city's resident engineer of construction, was moved into position and moored to the falsework. It was quickly realized that the force of the current against the raft was buckling the falsework and everyone began scrambling up the falsework in a desperate attempt to reach the steelwork above and the catwalk to shore.

The pull of the river against the raft proved too strong for the structure and while the men were crawling up through the supporting beams to reach the deck of the bridge and get back to shore the whole thing collapsed and went into the river carrying the steel girders, false work, men and all with it. Nash, who was making his way through the structure of timbers instead of trying to reach the bridge deck, had warning and was able to jump clear of the falling structure and make his way to shore. One of the boats owned by the contractors was smashed by the one of the heavy girders but Nash quickly made the other and rowing out took the injured men and those who had escaped to shore. He then made a search for the missing man among the debris as it floated down stream but was unable to find him and the body is supposed to be pinned down by the heavy steel beams. That there was not a larger loss of life is considered very fortunate as the mass when it caved into the

⁴⁵ "New Bridges." *Concord Monitor*, February 1, 1915, p. 6.

⁴⁶ "New Bridges." Concord (Evening) Monitor, January 28, 1915, p. 6.

⁴⁷ "Report of the City Engineer." Concord Annual Report, 1915, p. 347.

⁴⁸ Concord (Evening) Monitor, "Brief Local Mention." July 29, 1915.

water was a jumble of timbers and steel in which the men appeared to be inextricably mixed. $^{\rm 49}$

Within two weeks the collapse had been cleared, new falsework erected and one span completed despite continuing rain and high water that hampered progress and threatened all the false work placed in the river.

On July 24th the Concord Monitor reported that

Work on the lower bridge [Pembroke Bridge] is now being rushed and good progress is now being made. The short span and one of the long spans on the east end have been riveted and the other long span is partially completed with the roadway being laid as fast as the riveters advanced. The Borough Bridge has been completed and the condition of the roadway will permit the opening of the structure in about two weeks.⁵⁰

The final cost of the Pembroke Bridge with changes made to the masonry and the approaches was as follows:⁵¹

Labor and materials for masonry changes		\$286.94
Superstructure complete		23,993.00
Storrs & Storrs, plans, etc.		1,199.65
Work by highway department		28.43
	Total	\$25,508.02

Borough Bridge, 1915

The Borough Bridge was completed by Berlin Construction Company and opened for traffic on August 16, 1915. It replaced a covered lattice bridge of unknown original date that was substantially rebuilt in 1892 (Figure 34). The 1915 bridge was a single-span Warren pony truss with an overall length of 100 feet (Figure 35). The bridge was equipped with an 18-foot concrete roadway and a 5-foot sidewalk. The final cost of the Borough Bridge was as follows:⁵²

Labor and materials for foundation changes		\$247.46
Superstructure complete		4,075.00
Storrs & Storrs, plans, etc.		203.75
_	Total	\$4,526.41

Federal Bridge, 1915

The Federal Bridge finally opened on September 30, 1915 roughly a month behind schedule due to the July washout of the falsework and partially completed steelwork. The finished bridge consisted of three Pratt through truss spans with a total length of 450 feet. The South and middle spans were each 154 feet long; the north span was 132 feet long (Figures 36-40). It was decided

⁴⁹ *Ibid.* July 12, 1915, pp. 1, 2.

⁵⁰ Concord (Evening) Monitor, "Brief Local Mention." July 24, 1915, p. 6.

⁵¹ Concord Annual Report, 1915, p. 348.

⁵² *Ibid*, p. 349.

to add a 5'-wide sidewalk to the bridge after the contract was let and this work was also done by Berlin Construction Company.

The final cost of the 1915 Federal Bridge was as follows:⁵³

Daniel Marr & Son Co., masonry change,		
[on] account of sidewalk		\$25.00
Superstructure and original masonry changes		\$20,625.00
Sidewalk		2,635.00
Storrs & Storrs, plans, etc.		1,163.00
Trucking		2.50
-	Total	\$24,450.50

The wrought iron truss Federal Bridge that was replaced in 1915 was built in 1873 at a cost of \$27,024.35, a sum \$2500 greater than the much heavier bridge built 42 years later. It was one of the earliest iron truss highway bridges in the state as well as one of the few built by the Wrought Iron Bridge Company of Canton, Ohio utilizing the patented Phoenix segmental wrought-iron column. The bridge had three spans and was described at the time as "a wrought iron column and arched channel bridge." This "Phoenix column" bridge was built to replace the Paddleford truss covered bridge built in 1851 that was taken down by the ice freshet of 1872. Immediately adjacent to the Paddleford bridge was the Boston, Concord & Montreal Railroad Bridge that was also carried away at the time.

The power of the Merrimack in times of flood, long ignored, was recognized at length, and the conviction became general that it was unwise to longer waste money upon structures unable to withstand it.⁵⁴

It was decided by the City and the railroad to share in the cost of building single massive abutments of sufficient width to seat both bridges and of sufficient mass and quality to resist whatever the Merrimack might cast against them. The piers and abutments were built of first-class cut granite masonry laid in mortar. The abutments were set further into the banks to increase the width of the channel and better avoid snags and ice jams. This change increased the overall length of the bridge by forty feet.

Concord engineer Charles C. Lund designed the 1873 Federal Bridge for the City.⁵⁵ The patented Phoenix-column bridge was the state of the art and the large cost of the bridge, roughly \$27,000, reflected its importance to the community.

⁵³ *Ibid*, p. 350.

⁵⁴ Lyford, 1903, p. 40

⁵⁵ Lund was both a lawyer and civil engineer and by 1868 was regularly employed by the city for the surveying of roads and lots. He was appointed engineer in charge of the design of the City's first sewer system in 1870. In 1874 he was serving as both an Officer and Consulting Engineer for the City Board of Water Commissioners and in that capacity was responsible for the design of the city's water supply system. In the ensuing decades he provided the city with engineering services of all manner and form. In about 1888, shortly after he completed high school, John W. Storrs obtained training as an engineer from Charles Lund (see section on Storrs below). Information on Lund was obtained from Concord Annual Reports.

The cost of the 1873 Federal Bridge was as follows:⁵⁶

Paid as follows:		
Boston, Concord & Montreal Railroad Co., for	one-	
half of the expense of stone work furnished	by it	
in excess of the amount furnished by the city		\$7,546.88
Samuel J. Shaw, for stone		863.56
Jeremiah Brown, rubbling east abutment		47.46
M. H. Johnson		46.00
H. E. Perkins, 127 loads of stone		12.70
C. C. Lund, engineering		45.25
Wrought Iron bridge Company		18,462.50
	Total	\$27,024.35

Main Street Bridge, Penacook, 1915

The contract for the superstructure of Main Street Bridge in Penacook was awarded to Penn Bridge Company of Beaver Falls, Pennsylvania. The bridge being replaced was a Pratt truss built in 1898 by the Wrought Iron Bridge Company, Canton, Ohio (Figures 41, 42). A separate contract for new concrete piers and modifications to the abutments was put to bid and won by the New Hampshire Cement Construction Company of Manchester for \$4,370.00. Work on the substructure was started on May 19, 1915 and finished in just four weeks. The superstructure consisted of three plate girder deck spans each approximately 63 feet in length for an overall length of 190 feet. The bridge was equipped with a 25-foot wide roadway with 5-foot sidewalks on each side and an extra heavy floor system to accommodate a street car line down the center. The floor system was of the transverse jack-arch type, consisting of a solid arched concrete deck poured between 12" steel I-beams beams, in-turn carried by four plate girders, each 72" deep (Figures 43-47). The bridge was opened to traffic on October 27, 1915.

The final cost of the Main Street Bridge was as follows:⁵⁷

Piers (New Hampshire Cement Construction Co.)		\$4,370.00
Abutment changes		268.25
Superstructure (Penn Bridge Co.)		12,875.00
Storrs & Storrs, plans, etc.		645.00
Foot-walk	_	300.00
То	tal	\$18,458.25

Sewall's Falls Bridge, 1915

As previously mentioned above, in early 1914 John Storrs was asked to inspect and report on the condition of five bridges for the City of Concord. Storrs' findings were submitted to the Board of Public Works in June. The report entitled "Sewall's Falls Bridge," reads as follows ⁵⁸

⁵⁶ Concord Annual Report, 1874, p. 49-50.

⁵⁷ Concord Annual Report, 1915, p. 351.

⁵⁸ Original typed letter in Storrs' Correspondence File "No. 86," located at the New Hampshire Department of Transportation Bureau of Environment.

The bridge here is a wood lattice bridge with wood arches, consisting of two spans of about 163' each. This bridge does not come anywhere near up to the requirements of the statute going into effect April 15th, 1915. It would be possible probably to repair this bridge, but the expense would be about \$4500, still leaving an old wooden bridge.

This bridge is stated to have been built in 1873. At present the trusses are out of line and out of plumb; in some instances as much as 11" in the height of the truss. The spliced joints in the arches are short and inefficient. The arches, in instances, are buckled and crippled sideways. The arches and the trusses are supposed to act together but the whole organization is very unsatisfactory. The floor system here is way too light for the loading, the floor beams being the same size as those at the old Pembroke bridge.

A new steel structure with an 18' roadway, four lines of pipe railing on two sides, with a capacity for 10-ton loads or road roller with a plank floor suitable for a coal tar wearing surface would cost about \$18,000.

Sewall's Falls Bridge was the last of the group of five bridges to be built. On 9 August 1915 the *Concord Monitor* reported that the steel for Sewall's Falls Bridge was being unloaded at the Garrison Station. No other mention of the construction process was found in the newspaper until December 23, 1915 when the *Monitor* reported that "the new steel bridge over Sewall's Falls was completed today." The following day the Monitor announced that the five bridges were "All Done" after the Board of Public Works visited the Sewall's Falls Bridge and officially opened it that morning.⁵⁹ Although opened to traffic, painting and paving of the bridge was postponed until spring. The City held back \$1,000 of the contract funds until the work was completed. In his 1916 annual report, City engineer Howe reported the following:

Late in December, 1915, work was suspended on this structure, leaving the coal-tar wearing surface to be laid on the floor and the painting of the metal above the floor level to complete it. In June the floor was cleared, the coal-tar wearing surface laid and the painting of the bridge completed in accordance with the terms of the contract. A final certificate of completion was issued by your engineer on June 20, 1916. The completion of this structure gives safe bridges across the Merrimack River, for all traffic permissable upon the public highway, by whatever route one approaches the city.

The final cost of the Sewall's Falls Bridge was as follows:⁶⁰

Labor and material for foundation changes		\$193.18
On account of superstructure		13,318.00
Storrs & Storrs, plans, etc.		715.90
Balance on superstructure (painting and paving)		1,000.00
	Total	\$15,227.08

Between 1916 and 1936 there were no entries for repairs or expenditures in the Concord Annual Reports for Sewall's Falls Bridge.

⁵⁹ Concord Monitor, "All Done. Concord's Five Bridges are Completed." December 24, 1915, p. 5.

⁶⁰ Concord Annual Report, 1915, p. 351.

Sewall's Falls Bridge & the 1936 Flood

Sewall's Falls Bridge played a crucial role in the emergency needs of the City of Concord during the Great Flood of March 1936. The flood was unprecedented and caused widespread damage and loss of life across a wide swath of the northeastern United States. The region was emerging from one of the severest winters on record when hard rains began falling from the Ohio Valley to Maine around the 15th of March. The hillsides were laden with snow, rivers were packed with ice and the underlying earth was still frozen solid. By Thursday, the 19th, a massive low-pressure center formed in Texas and heavy with moisture from the Gulf of Mexico, pushed into the region dumping torrents of rain on the sodden snow pack and already flooded rivers. New Hampshire was especially hard hit and lost the greatest number of bridges although monetary losses were greater in Maine and Massachusetts due to destruction of several large and recently constructed bridges.⁶¹

The Flood peaked in Concord on the night of Thursday March 19th as measured by the height of the Merrimack River passing over Sewall's Falls Dam. At its crest, over 16 feet of water passed over the flash boards of the dam, compared to a peak of 12 feet during the 1927 flood, the previous record holder. Over 200 WPA workers and 100 National guardsmen battled for 24 hours filling and piling sandbags to save the dam. On Friday as the water slowly began to recede the extent of the devastation to the City became apparent. Between the flooding of the Merrimack, Contoocook and Turkey Rivers and low lying areas, all roads and bridges in and out of the city were unreachable, impassable, or missing. Over 300 homes were under six to twenty feet of water. Electricity and gas was cut and would be out for days. The rail yards were under eight or more feet of water.

By Friday midnight the waters inundating Sewall's Falls Road began to recede, revealing major washouts leading to the bridge. Saturday's *Concord Monitor* "Flood Special" reported that a "score of trucks of all descriptions commenced rushing sand into that area at one o'clock this morning and dumped two thousand tons of sand into washout, city officials reported." Three washouts near Beaver Meadow Brook and the "golf links" had to be filled to allow the trucks to reach two larger washouts 20 and 30 feet wide and 12 feet deep in the approach to the bridge. By Saturday morning the bridge was reached, inspected, determined safe and opened to emergency traffic, giving the city access to the outside world for the first time in two days.

Milk trucks from East Concord were the first to get through, then bread trucks were permitted to go through by police who directed traffic on a limited basis. From then on one way traffic was allowed to go over the only one of the dozen main arteries of of the city not still under water.⁶²

On Tuesday the 24th Mayor John W. Storrs announced that the city was making a survey of the flood damage and that every department was joining in the effort as fast as the receding waters would allow. "At present the city highway department is using 21 trucks and two steam shovels to make temporary repairs to the roads and streets as they are freed of water. The task, however, is a colossal one and nothing of a permanent nature can be done at this time, the mayor said."⁶³

⁶¹ Bowman, "Bridge Building Follows Flood," 1937, pp. 54-58.

⁶² Concord Daily Monitor, March 21, 1936. Flood Special, p. 1.

⁶³ "City to Make Survey to Note Flood Damage." Concord Daily Monitor, March 24, 1936.

Following the 1936 flood, the south approach to the Sewall's Falls Bridge was modified to provide a less restricted flood plain to avoid channeling and washouts. The south abutment was converted into a pier and the solid fill approach behind the abutment was removed and the natural contours restored. In 1937 an elevated approach trestle over 700 feet long consisting of ten spans carried on steel bents was constructed in place of the solid approach that enabled flood waters to flow underneath, largely unobstructed.. The trestle approach was constructed using WPA funding for flood relief projects and was built by the New Hampshire Highway Department using Simpson Brothers Corporation as the Contractor and Bethlehem Steel Company as the fabricator. In 1964 the south abutment of the trestle, the two southernmost approach spans and the timber deck were removed and a new concrete abutment and concrete deck were installed.

In the 1990s plans for the replacement of the Sewall's Falls Bridge were developed by the NHDOT. The project was put off several times and in 2004 four options for complete replacement of the bridge were presented to the public. Replacement met with resistance from the historic preservation community and led to the development in 2004 of a plan to rehabilitate the historic steel truss bridge for one lane of travel and build a new span alongside it to carry the second lane of travel. This plan was adopted by the Concord City Council in 2010, but a 2015 inspection of the bridge found the condition of the bridge to be more extensive than previous rehabilitation plans had considered. Additional studies and public hearings led the City City Council to conclude in 2013 that complete replacement of the bridge was the most prudent alternative. In September 2014 final design of the new bridge began. Construction began in August 2015 and on November 10, 2016 the new bridge was open to traffic.

Further in-depth information and documents pertaining to the entire design and permitting process that led to the replacement of the Sewall's Falls Bridge can be found at: *http://www.sewallsfallsbridge.com*.

ENGINEERING CONTEXT

Design Rationale

Will B. Howe and John W. Storrs chose a Pratt truss as the most cost effective bridge type for the site. The relatively light weight of the trusses enabled reuse of the existing stone pier and abutments, which had proven their durability over forty-one years of service facing up to the Merrimack River.

The Pratt truss is a quadrilateral truss (four-sided panels) with vertical posts in compression and diagonals in tension. The type was invented and patented by Thomas Pratt in 1844 to be built largely of wood, but the design was suited to all-metal construction and was soon widely built by the railroads using cast iron posts and wrought iron ties. The increasing use of Bessemer steel for bridge building in the United States in the 1890s further increased the use of the Pratt truss.

By 1900, truss bridges with all-riveted connections – a superior design in widespread use in Europe at the time – were finding increasing acceptance with American railroad engineers. The Pratt design was readily adaptable to all-riveted construction. Riveted connections provided a stiffer bridge and allowed for greater distribution of stresses at the joints and a subsequent savings in
metal costs. The introduction of the portable air powered riveting gun in the early part of the century allowed for the field assembly of riveted connections, eliminating the expensive and high-maintenance pin connected joints. By the 1920s riveted connections had replaced pin connections as the primary method of metal truss bridge construction in the U.S.

Storrs' prior experience as a bridge engineer with the Boston & Maine Railroad would have exposed him to the benefits of an all-riveted bridge. By 1900 riveted highway bridges were being built with the same design and construction practices that Storrs would specify for the Sewall's Falls bridge fifteen years later.

The Pratt Truss

Thomas Pratt was born in Boston in 1812, entered Rensselaer Polytechnic Institute at age 14, became an engineer with the United States Army Engineers at 18, and began a professional engineering career with Boston & Maine Railroad at age 21. Pratt worked his entire life for various New England railroad companies.⁶⁴ Pratt is famous for a bridge truss design he patented in 1844, consisting of two parallel chords connected by vertical wood posts in compression and double wrought iron diagonals in tension. Pratt's design was similar in appearance to an earlier truss patented by William Howe, but functioned structurally opposite. The Howe design put the verticals in tension and the diagonals in compression.

The Pratt truss is considered to be the first scientifically designed truss, incorporating what are now considered basic structural engineering principles. Pratt used shorter compression members, allowing members of smaller cross section to be used without sacrificing overall strength. This innovation provided a lighter truss requiring less material yet offered greater span and load bearing capability than the other truss designs of the time.⁶⁵

The use of the Pratt truss for the deck of John Roebling's Niagara River Suspension Bridge in 1855 drew worldwide attention to the design and undoubtedly contributed to its increased use. By 1889 the truss in its iron form ranked first in usage for railroad bridges. Tens of thousands of bridges, both highway and railroad have been built following the Pratt design or some variation.⁶⁶

Will B. Howe, City Engineer. Concord NH.

Howe, as chief of the City of Concord Engineering Department, was responsible for management of all bridge construction projects undertaken by the city, including the five-major bridges built in 1915. He approved the design of the bridges done by consulting engineer John Storrs and inspected the construction of the bridges utilizing city-employed resident engineers.

Will Bernard Howe was born in Concord, NH July 3, 1859. He graduated from Concord High School and began his long engineering career in 1878 working as a rodman for Charles C. Lund,

⁶⁴ American Society of Civil Engineers (ASCE), "Memoir of Thomas Willis Pratt." *Proceedings of the American Society of Civil Engineers* 1 (1876): 332-335; Carl W. Condit, *American Building Art, The Nineteenth Century*. (New York: Oxford University Press, 1960): 108.

⁶⁵ Condit 1960, p. 109.

⁶⁶ ASCE 1876; 334-335; Condit 1960:111, 112, 302; Theodore M. Cooper, "American Railroad Bridges." *Transactions of the American Society of Civil Engineers* 21 (July 1889): 11.

a civil engineer with offices in Concord. He was involved principally with railroad work, including the location and construction of the Profile and Franconia Notch Railroad. Upon his death in 1880, Lund's practice, then operating as Lund and Foss, was assumed by his partner Charles Orrin Foss who then partnered with Frank A. Merrill to form Foss & Merrill, Engineers. Howe continued with Foss & Merrill, working on projects for Boston, Concord & Montreal Railroad and the Concord Railroad as well as the Sewall's Falls dam and power development. Between 1883 and 1888 Howe served as Assistant and then Chief Engineer of the Central Railway in Nova Scotia. He returned to Concord in 1888 to assume management of Foss & Merrill until 1893 when he became Concord's first City Engineer. Howe served as City Engineer until his death April 1, 1922.⁶⁷

John W. Storrs, Storrs & Storrs Consulting Engineers, Concord, NH.

Storrs was responsible for preparing the inspection reports, cost estimates, plans, specifications, and bid documents for the five-major bridges built by the City of Concord in 1915.

John Williams Storrs was born in Montpelier, Vermont November 24, 1858. His family moved to Concord, New Hampshire in the early 1870s. He suffered a loss of hearing from scarlet fever at age ten and by some accounts was privately tutored and by other accounts "was educated in the public schools of the city."⁶⁸ Following high school Storrs was trained in engineering in the office of Charles C. Lund, a prominent civil engineer in Concord responsible for the design of the city's first sewer and water supply systems, among many other projects. When Lund died in 1890 and his practice was assumed by Foss & Merrill, Storrs obtained employment with the Concord & Montreal Railroad as an assistant engineer and bridge inspector. He retained that position when the C&M was bought by the Boston and Maine Railroad in 1895.

In 1903 he began simultaneously to serve as the state engineer for Carroll, Coos, and Grafton counties, New Hampshire. Storrs left state employment in 1905 to establish a private engineering consulting practice in Concord. His business letterhead dated from May 1906 reads "Office of John W. Storrs, Bridge and Consulting Engineer;" a smaller notation to the side reads "With the B. & M. R. R. Fifteen Years as Assistant Engineer and Bridge Inspector."⁶⁹ Sources state that he was "employed by the Boston & Maine Railroad as an engineer from 1890 to 1911."⁷⁰ It was typical at the time for consulting engineers to be on a retainer by railroads to provide engineering services.

In 1909 Storrs' son Edward joined him and the firm of Storrs and Storrs was established with offices at 59 North Main Street (Figure 30). Edward was born in Concord in 1886. Following graduation from Concord High School in 1904 he worked for two years with the Boston & Maine Railroad followed by a year with Empire Bridge Company of Elmira, New York⁷¹ (a subsidiary of United State Steel Corporation created in 1901 along with the American Bridge Company consolidation).

⁶⁷ Journal of the Boston Society of Civil Engineers, v. 9, 1922, p. 309.

⁶⁸ New Hampshire Highways. "State Highway History from 1899 to 1905." December, 1928.

⁶⁹ Direct marketing letter of introduction mailed by Storrs to "Honorable Board of Selectmen" offering engineering services to "inspect and make full reports on old wooden bridges." Letter dated May 15, 1906. Located in Storrs Files, NHDOT.

⁷⁰ New Hampshire Highways, December 1928.

⁷¹ "Concord's New Bridges." Granite Monthly, May-June, 1915, pp. 291-93.

John Storrs was appointed Chief Engineer of the Public Service Commission of New Hampshire in 1911, made a commissioner in 1918 and Chairman in 1928. In 1930 Governor Charles W. Tobey refused to re-appoint the 71-year-old Storrs, insisting that the veteran public servant was "too old" to provide the necessary energy, consideration, and steady guidance. Still active, Storrs hung out his shingle for "Storrs, Engineers" at a new office at 27 North Main Street, Concord.⁷²

In 1933 Storrs gave up his private engineering practice, credited with having carried out or overseen the design and construction of more bridges in New Hampshire than any other individual. He did not retire from engineering due to personal decline, however, but rather to lead his fellow citizens of Concord in confronting the ongoing challenge of the Great Depression. Beginning in 1933, Storrs served five consecutive two-year terms as mayor of the city until he was forced from the office not by voters, but by death on September 19, 1942.⁷³

Storrs is known to have designed at least one hundred bridges in New Hampshire. The development of the low cost lightweight pre-fabricated riveted steel truss for highway bridges at the beginning of the 20th century offered engineers like Storrs a simple, fast and cost-effective solution to the exploding demand for new bridges that followed the advent of the automobile. The development of increasingly heavy motor trucks during the second decade of the century brought state laws requiring bridges be upgraded to carry them, a demand that continued in one form or another, through most of the 20th century.

The following information on Storrs is an excerpt from *Builders of Bridges in New Hampshire* by James Garvin (1999).

Consulting engineers like John Storrs also had a powerful effect on towns that were striving to replace aging bridges with new spans that met state weight standards. Many of Storrs' office records survive and show that his practice included the structural evaluation of innumerable wooden bridges throughout the state.⁷⁴ Storrs found many of these to have been neglected and overstressed by excessive loading.

To assist towns in improving the bridges for which they were responsible, Storrs took the unusual step of publishing a non-technical book on bridge design in 1918. Entitled *Storrs: A Handbook for the Use of Those Interested in the Construction of Short Span Bridges*, the 75-page volume was "intended to be of some assistance to road agents, town clerks, selectmen and others who may be interested in the designing and construction of small bridges, culverts, etc." Most of the bridge designs in Storrs' book were calculated for loads ranging from twelve to fifteen tons, thus offering a comfortable margin of safety against legal liability to towns that built spans according to Storrs' designs.

Storrs' book emphasized the use of concrete, which Storrs had pioneered in his work in the White Mountains fifteen years earlier. The book illustrated steel I-beam stringer bridges with concrete jack arches spanning the intervals between the beams and supporting the bridge deck; bridges with reinforced concrete girders and concrete decks; reinforced concrete slab bridges; and concrete arches

⁷² Concord Daily Monitor, September 21, 1942; Concord city directory 1919; US Population Census 1920.

⁷³ Concord Daily Monitor, November 8, 1933 and November 6, 1935.

⁷⁴ Garvin, 1999.

and pipe culverts. Storrs' handbook was instrumental in introducing contractors and road agents to concrete as a construction material.

Storrs' private engineering practice emphasized steel truss bridges of widely varying designs. His bridges spanned the Connecticut River at Claremont and Woodsville; the Merrimack at Concord, Boscawen and Hooksett; the Androscoggin at Berlin; the Pemigewasset at Hill and Sanbornton; and many other streams throughout New Hampshire and neighboring states. Most of Storrs' longer trusses were riveted Pratt or Parker trusses, but he designed a number of low Warren truss bridges and the dramatic steel arched deck span (originally a railroad bridge and now a highway span) 165 feet above Quechee Gorge in Vermont.

Berlin Construction Company, Berlin, CT.

Berlin Construction Company was responsible for the fabrication and erection of the superstructures of four of the five-major bridges built by the City of Concord in 1915, including the Sewall's Falls, Federal, Pembroke and Borough bridges.

The Berlin Construction Company can trace its origins to the establishment of the The Corrugated Metal Company in East Berlin, CT in 1868. The firm initially produced rolled sheet-iron products including roofing and fire-proof doors and shutters but soon expanded into producing and fabricating rolled structural shapes into roof trusses and other assemblies. In 1878, recognizing the growing market for iron highway bridges, the company acquired the rights to a parabolic truss design for bridges that had just been patented.⁷⁵ The inventor, William Douglas joined the company as treasurer and executive manager and by 1885 the company was operating as the Berlin Iron Bridge Company.⁷⁶

The company grew rapidly into perhaps the largest fabricator of structural iron and steel members and assemblies in New England, employing up to 400 workers in the plant and scores more on construction crews that erected the product.

There is no definitive count of the company's bridges, though at least 600 are known to have been completed during its first ten years, and the company itself claimed at least 1,000. Most were in the Northeast, though even today Berlin trusses survive as far away as Texas. A few multiple-span bridges were of tremendous size, but most were a single span in length, with through-trusses used in crossings over 100 feet and pony trusses for shorter spans. The lenticular design accounted for the bulk of the company's output, although it also produced other bridge types, specialized industrial structures such as dock cranes, and ironwork for roofs and buildings.⁷⁷

In 1900 the Berlin Iron Bridge Company became one of twenty-eight bridge companies acquired by J.P. Morgan to form the American Bridge Company, a goliath consolidation representing eighty-percent of the structural steel fabricating capacity of the United States. The following year Morgan folded ownership of the American Bridge Company into his newly formed United States Steel Company (US Steel) in the form of a subsidiary. American Bridge continues to be one of the world's foremost builders of large and complex steel structures.

⁷⁵ See Patent 202,526, April 16, 1878.

⁷⁶ History of the Berlin Iron Bridge Company. Online at [http://www.past-inc.org/bibco/history.html].

⁷⁷ Ibid.

Following the acquisition, three executives of Berlin Iron Bridge, Daniel E. Bradley, George H. Sage and Seymour N. Robinson quit and formed The Berlin Construction Company, with Bradley serving as its first president. In 1902 the company opened a fabrication facility and offices in Berlin, CT. The company specialized and prospered in steel bridge fabrication and erection and proved a formidable competitor against much larger companies as demonstrated by its winning four out of the five bridge contracts issued by the City of Concord in 1915. In 1916 the company was officially incorporated in the state of Connecticut, with George H. Sage at the reins as president. The company began diversifying its products and services to include structural steel and construction services for a variety of industrial structures and buildings.⁷⁸

In the building boom that followed WWII, Berlin Construction stay abreast of the rapidly evolving building technologies, such as switching from hot driven rivets to high strength bolts in 1955. In 1962 the company changed its name to The Berlin Steel Construction Company to better reflect its main functions of fabricating and erecting structural steel, which it continues to do today from divisions located in Connecticut, Massachusetts, Pennsylvania and Maryland.⁷⁹

In addition to the four bridges built in Concord in 1915, the Berlin Construction Company is known to have built: a low Warren truss over Blow-Me-Down Brook between Cornish and Plainfield in 1925; a 240-foot through Parker truss over the Pemigewasset River between Bristol and New Hampton and a three-span Pratt deck truss over the Connecticut River between Dalton and Lunenburg, Vermont, both erected following the flood of 1927; a through Pratt truss over the Baker River at Plymouth in 1930; the Western Avenue bridge in Henniker, in 1933, using two spans from the 1915 Manchester Street Bridge in Concord.⁸⁰

Bethlehem Steel Company, Bethlehem, PA.

Bethlehem Steel Company was responsible for the fabrication of the steel for the superstructure, of the Sewall's Falls Bridge South Approach Trestle built in 1937.

The Bethlehem Steel Corporation began in 1858 as the Bethlehem Rolling Mill and Iron Company in the village of South Bethlehem, Pennsylvania. Robert H. Sayre, chief engineer of the Lehigh Valley Railroad founded the company with the purpose of producing rails and in 1863, under the new name, Bethlehem Iron Company, the first rails rolled off the line.⁸¹

The company grew exponentially adding a Bessemer steel furnace in 1873 to produce steel rails, and a heavy forgings plant for the production of ordnance in 1887-1894. Between 1900 and 1904 the name is changed to the Bethlehem Steel Company and then to the Bethlehem Steel Corporation by Charles M. Schwab who quit as President of United States Steel to buy controlling interest of Bethlehem. Schwab purchased the patents to Henry Grey's invention of the wide-flange "H" beam and built a special continuous rolling mill to produce them. Known as the Grey-beam, H-beam,

⁷⁸ See corporate history of the Berlin Steel Construction Company online at

[[]http://www.berlinsteel.com/history.html].

⁷⁹ Ibid.

⁸⁰ Garvin, 1999.

⁸¹ Metz 1996:4-6.

and later the Bethlehem beam, the shape was lighter, stronger and cheaper than fabricated sections of the time. The Grey-beam revolutionized structural steel construction and ushered in the age of the skyscraper.⁸²

In 1931 Bethlehem purchased the McClintic-Marshall Company for \$32,000,000, along with several other large and small fabricators and created Bethlehem's Fabricated Steel Construction Division, sometimes (incorrectly) called Bethlehem Bridge Company. Bethlehem was now be able to bid on work that could previously only be handled by American Bridge or McClintic-Marshall.⁸³ When acquired by Bethlehem, McClintic-Marshall was successfully completing the George Washington Bridge, the largest bridge in the world by a factor of two, using Bethlehem produced steel.⁸⁴

During World War II, Bethlehem's employment swelled to nearly 300,000. The company grew by more than a third in the decade following the war, but in 1959, for the first time, the United States imported more steel than it exported. The 1980s brought the results of the tens of millions of tons of cheap imported steel that were dumped into the United States market, much of which was subsidized in violation of trade laws. Bethlehem discontinue its steelmaking activities at the main Bethlehem plant in 1995, exited the railroad car business in 1993, ended shipbuilding activities in 1997 and filed for bankruptcy in 2001. Two years later, the company's remnants, including its six massive plants, were folded into Mittal Steel (now ArcelorMittal, Luxembourg) ending U.S. ownership.⁸⁵

Among the many well-known world-record bridges constructed by Bethlehem Steel are the Ambassador Bridge between Detroit and Windsor, Ontario; the Golden Gate Bridge; and the Verrazano Narrows Bridge. Five bridges in the New Hampshire Historic Bridge Inventory were constructed by the Bethlehem Steel Corporation: Bartlett Bridge (No. 244/138), built in 1928, carrying New Hampshire Route 16-A over the East Branch of the Saco River; Franconia Bridge (No. 070/115), built in 1930, carrying New Hampshire Route 18 over the Gale River; Chesterfield-Brattleboro Bridge (No. 040/095), built in 1937, carrying New Hampshire Route 9 over the Connecticut River; Wentworth Bridge (No. 146/120), built in 1937, carrying New Hampshire Route 25 over the Baker River; and North Stratford-Bloomfield Bridge (No. 029/206), built in 1947, carrying Vermont Route 105 over the Connecticut River. More recently, the Route 95 bridge, a cantilever truss over the Piscataqua at Portsmouth, was completed in 1972.⁸⁶ Many smaller bridges across the state can also be attributed to Bethlehem Steel.

Simpson Brothers Corporation, Boston MA.

Simpson Brothers Corporation served as general contractor for building the Sewall's Falls Bridge South Approach Trestle in 1937 and was responsible for construction of the substructure and erection of the superstructure.

⁸⁴ Darnell 1984:67; *New York Times* February 6, 1931, p. 31 (b).

⁸² Barnette 1995:11; Metz 1996: 26-27.

⁸³ Business Week 1931:8; New York Times 1931: January 30, p. 29; February 5, p. 30; February 6, p. 31(a).

⁸⁵ James L. Garvin, "Builders of Bridges in New Hampshire." Uncompleted draft manuscript (1999). On file at Division of Historical Resources, Concord, NH. See https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Bethlehem_Steel.

⁸⁶ Garvin, (1999).

Boston city directories indicate the Simpson Brothers Corporation was formed in 1899 with offices at 77 Summer Street in Boston. C. Fred Simpson and James Simpson had operated a contracting business under the name Simpson Brothers since at least 1882, specializing in paving with asphalt and other materials for "Streets, Street Crossings, Carriage Ways, Side Walks and Private Walks, Floors in Breweries, Stables, Basements and Laundries of Private Dwellings, Warehouses, Mills, Rinks and Manufactories of every description.⁸⁷ By the early 1900s the Simpsons were building concrete structures "of all kinds" including fire proof buildings, reservoirs, standpipes, oil and water tanks, retaining walls and coal pockets.

Sometime between 1915 and 1925 the company came under the direction of Charles F. Knowlton. The firm advertised in directories as "general contractors and builders," specializing in reinforced concrete construction during the 1930s and road construction during the 1940s and 1950s. Directory listings continued through 1959, the last date for which information was obtained.⁸⁸

In New Hampshire the Simpson Brothers Corporation are known to have completed at least two bridge projects, both related to the 1936 flood: the three-span Lebanon NH-Hartford VT- Bridge carrying US 4 over the Connecticut River, built in 1936; and the [subject] new approach to the Sewall's Falls Bridge consisting of ten I-beam stringer spans, completed in 1937.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- American Society of Civil Engineers (ASCE), "Memoir of Thomas Willis Pratt." *Proceedings of the American Society of Civil Engineers* 1, 1876, pp. 332-335.
- Badger, S.C. Map of the City of Concord, New Hampshire drawn from actual survey and and measurement. Boston: S.W. Chandler & Bro. Lith., 1855.
- Barnett, Curtis H. Bethlehem Steel Corporation. New York: The Newcomen Society, 1995.
- Bennett, Lola. Historic American Engineering Record, "French King Bridge." HAER No. MA-100. Accessible online at https://www.loc.gov/item/ma1418/.
 - —. "Covered Bridges NHL Context Study," Draft National Register of Historic Places Multiple Property Documentation Form, 2012.
- Bethlehem Steel Corporation. History of the Bethlehem Steel Corporation. 1999.
- Bouton, Nathaniel. The History of Concord from its First Grant in 1725 to the Organization of the City Government in 1853... Concord NH: Benning W. Sanborn, 1856.

Bowman, Waldo G., "Bridge Building Follows Flood." Engineering News-Record, July 8, 1937, pp. 54-58.

- -------. "Bridge Engineer's Odyssey." *Engineering News-Record*, July 15, 1937, pp. 104-109.
- . "Bridge Building Down East." *Engineering News-Record*, July 22, 1937, pp. 149-153.
- Business Week. "Structural Steel Stronger for Bethlehem Move." Business Week, February 18, 1931, p. 8.

88 Ibid.

⁸⁷ Lola Bennett. "French King Bridge." Historic American Engineering Record (HAER) No. MA-100.

Childs, John W. "State Highway Bridge Program 1929," New Hampshire Highways, December 1929.

- Clough Harbour & Associates. Sewall's Falls Bridge In-Depth Inspection (March 2012) and Sewall's Falls Bridge Load Rating (June 2012). Reports prepared by Clough Harbour & Associates (CHA), Keene, NH, for the City of Concord Engineering Services Division.
- Concord Bicentennial, Inc. At a Bend in the River. A History of Concord, N.H. Issued on Occasion of the Concord Bicentennial, 1765-1965. Concord N.H.: Concord Bicentennial, Inc. 1965.
- Concord Bridge Corporation. Charter of Concord Bridge Corporation dated January 5, 1795. Located in the collection of New Hampshire State Archives
- Concord, City of. Annual Reports. Town and city reports are individually cited in footnotes.
- *Concord Monitor*. "New bridges." *Concord Monitor*, February 1, 1915, p. 6. Other articles from the Concord Monitor are cited in footnotes.
- Concord, Town of. Proceedings of the Annual Town Meeting in Concord, March 13, 14, 15, 16, and 17, 1849.
- *Daily Mirror*. "The Great Rain and Freshet. Loss of Life and Great Destruction of Property." *Daily Mirror*, October 6, 1869. :
- Darnell, Victor C. *Directory of American Bridge Building Companies, 1840-1900.* Washington, D.C.: Society for Industrial Archeology, 1984.
- Engineering News and American Contract Journal, May 10, 1884, p. 232.
- Fisher, Douglas A. Steel Serves the Nation. Pittsburgh: United States Steel Corporation, 1951.
- Foster, William L. "Sewall's Falls Bridge v. Fisk & Norcross." In *Reports of Cases Argues and Determined in the Superior Court of Judicature of New Hampshire*. v. 3. Concord, NH: B.W. Sanborn, 1854, pp. 171-182.
- Garvin, James L. *Builders of Bridges in New Hampshire*. [1999]. Draft provided by James L. Garvin, NH Division of Historical Resources, Concord.
 - ——. *New Hampshire's Highway Bridges: Masonry and Metal.* Unedited draft on file at the NH Division of Historical Resources, Concord, NH. 1999.
- ———. "High Water: Rebuilding bridges after the floods of 1927 and 1936. New Hampshire Highways, March April 2004. Access online at http://www.nhgoodroads.org/ UploadedFiles/Files/MarAprAnniversarySeries.pdf

Granite Monthly. "Concord's 150th Anniversary." May-June 1915.

-------. "Concord's New Bridges," May-June 1915. pp. 291-293.

- Harriott, Donald B. "History of the New Hampshire Highway Department. *New Hampshire Highways*, October 1931.
- Hurd, D. H. *History of Merrimack and Belknap Counties, New Hampshire*. Philadelphia: J. W. Lewis & Co., 1885.

Iron Age. "Finished Steel at Lowest Price of the Year." Iron Age, July 23, 1914, p. 227

Kimball, John. Annual Report of the Receipts and Expenditures of the City of Concord for the fiscal year ending February 1, 1875. Concord, N.H.: Republican Press Association, 1875, p. 69.

Kunz, F. C., Design of Steel Bridges. New York: McGraw-Hill Book Co., 1915.

- Leavitt, Edmund. Map of the Town of Concord. Concord: New Hampshire Legislature, 1803.
- Lyford, James O. *History of Concord New Hampshire from the Original Grant in 1725 to the Opening of the Twentieth Century.* Concord NH: Rumford Press, 1903.
- Metcalf, Henry Harrison. "The Ford Foundry Company, An Old Concord Industry in New Hampshire." *Granite Monthly*, August 1910, pp. 243-246.
- Metcalf, Henry Harrison, Ed. One Thousand New Hampshire Notables. Concord, N. H.: Rumford Printing Company, 1919.
- Metz, Lance E. "A Short History of Bethlehem Steel." In *Bethlehem Steel* by Andrew Garn. New York: Princeton Architectural Press, New York, 1999.
- Moskowitz, Eric. "A Bridge to his, and city's past Historian wants to save it, even if engineer might not have." *Concord Monitor*, November 29, 2004.
- New Hampshire Highways. "State Highway History, 1899 to 1905." December 1928.

New Hampshire. Laws of the State of New Hampshire, Chapter 19, Laws of 1913.

Laws of New Hampshire, Volume 10, Second Constitutional Period, 1829-1835. Concord, N.H.: Evans Printing Co., p. 405.

- New Hampshire Department of Transportation (NHDOT). Bridge Files, Bridge Inventory Cards and Plans for Concord Bridge No. 070/117 [Sewall's Falls Bridge] and other bridges as cited. Located at NHDOT Bureau of Bridge Design, Concord.
- New Hampshire Division of Historical Resources (NHDHR). *Determination of Eligibility (DOE), Sewall's Falls Bridge over Merrimack River, Inventory Number CON0278, July 6, 2008.* On file at NHDHR, Concord.
- *New-Hampshire Statesman and State Journal* (Concord, New Hampshire), August 24, 1833; June 20, 1835; July 13, 1839.
- New Hampshire Highway Department (NHHD). *Right of Way (ROW) Source Record 4686: Merrimack County, Book 2, page 182, October 28, 1850.* Located at NH State Archives.
- ———. New Hampshire Highway Department (NHHD). *Right of Way (ROW) Source Record 39-*112: Merrimack County, Book 2, page 217, April 17, 1852. Located at NH State Archives.

New York Times. "Bethlehem Steel in Deal." New York Times, January 30, 1931, p. 29.

------. "Bethlehem Steel Add Fabricators Soon." New York Times, January 31, 1931, p. 25.

- ———. "Widens Bethlehem Outlet." New York Times, February 6, 1931, p. 31 (a).
- ———. "Bethlehem Deal Set at \$32,000,000." *New York Times*, February 6, 1931, p. 31 (b).
- Pratt, Thomas W. and Caleb Pratt. *Truss-Frame of Bridges, Specifications of Letters Patent No.* 3,523, April 4, 1844. Washington, D.C.: U.S. Patent Office, 1844.
- Rudge, Heather. "National Register of Historic Places Multiple Property Documentation Form Metal Truss, Masonry, and Concrete Bridges in Vermont." 1989.

- Storrs, John W. Agreement, Storrs and Town of Hooksett for Engineering Services, March 16, 1909. Town Clerk's Office.
 - ——. Storrs bridge drawings. Located in the bridge files at NHDOT Bureau of Bridge Design, Concord.

------. Storrs' Correspondence Files. Located at the NHDOT Bureau of Environment.

Storrs, John W. and Edward D. Storrs. A Handbook for the Use of those Interested in the Construction of Short Span Bridges. Concord: NH: By author, 1918.

The Caledonian. St. Johnsbury, VT., February 5, 1839.

Walling, H.F. Map of Merrimack County, New Hampshire. Boston: Smith & Peavey, 1858.

- Waddell, John A. L., Bridge Engineering. New York: John Wiley and Sons, 1916.
- Works Progress Administration. "Raging Rivers and the WPA, New Hampshire, October 1936." On file at the NH Department of Transportation, Concord.



FIGURE 18: Map of Penacook (later Concord) in 1726, showing the location of ferries established across the Merrimack at the south end of the village below the Frog Ponds where Concord Bridge would be built in 1795, and at the north end near Wattanummons Field where Federal Bridge would be built in 1798 (Bouton 1856, p. 125).

Mat public convenience regions that a Bridge be excited over Merrina regulations as to your Homons shall oppear So the Honde Senale and House of Representatives of of a suitable bridge will the Go pray for such a bridge at the 100% , autidated , for this 2º in duly bound will In ? Roundike the State of New Henry shore in General Court convenced Time Chandler nabed encrease their aposiciles may the Gent bound subscribers humbly shows Mm a Rend Rich? Aye Mer Maril Clr Dush Wm Barby conge , so called and they erecting be 50 weet with the encouragement and 60 m theregoic price that they The Detition of the belet Awer within the town Sam? Lowlor Tho & Hickney Shomas Wilson 4 cont Win Duncan Rob! Harris unders it necessary Moody Dow Jun Walken yacor the exclusion 10000 apprehend below Butter under such Delon and Copy of the Seal of the Corporation ohn Rale Speaker pro tim and others and report the to consider of in boncurrence On Senate the same day . Road & Concurse all Panter Mound cont In the House of Representatives of lew-) Mr. Barrolt & Mr. Funders CORO CORD Cled . What Mr Mac Clan be a Comber on the part Hate of Senale as .60 Honorable Section?

FIGURE 19: Original charter document of Concord Bridge Corporation dated January 5, 1795. Located in the collection of New Hampshire State Archives (Concord Bridge Corporation 1795).

[No. 19.] "HIS certifies, That Nathaniel Whitmore _ of Pombroke in the county of Rocking ham is the Proprietor of Share number Nineteen in Concord Bridge ; which Share is transferable, by making an affignment on this Certificate, and caufing the fame to be -6 entered in a book, kept by the Clerk for that purpofe. In testimony whereof, the Seal of the Incorporation is 2 hereunto affixed, the Sinteenth day of November DGE-1795-CONC in the year of our Lord, one thousand seven hundred and ninety Six -Jim ? Walker _ Direllor. Auft, Charles Walker Proprietors Cl. rk. THE within named Nathaniel Whittemore) in confideration of one hundred of thirty dollars paid me by William Duncan Syt flowend the receipt whereof I do hereby acknowledge, do hereby affign the within mentioned thare, number Ninetteen _ and all the rights and privileges to the same appertaining, to him the faid William Suman Esquire to have and to hold the fame to him and his heirs and affigns, to his and their fole use and behoof forever. Witness my band and seal, this first day of December in the year of our Lord, one thousand seven bundred and ninety size, Signed, feeled, and delivered, A Athe Wohitmore (Je. Same Clongh Nath Vohitmore (Je. E Nath lohitmore (Seal) Natt & Clongh Javid Kimball Parkingham I Comore December 1. 1796 THEN personally appeared the above named Nath Whittemore and acknowledged the foregoing infirument to be his deed, before me, Bishand Bartlett Jul. Peace.

FIGURE 20: Original stock certificate No. 19 of the Concord Bridge Corporation dated November 16, 1796 issued to Nathaniel Whitmore for the sum of 130 dollars. Located in the collection of New Hampshire State Archives.



FIGURE 21: Concord Bridge, built 1795, as depicted in the *History of Concord New Hampshire* by James O. Lyford, 1903.



FIGURE 22: Concord Bridge, built 1795, as depicted in *At a Bend in the River*, a commemorative pamphlet published by Concord Bicentennial, Inc., 1965.



FIGURE 23: Map of Concord in 1803 showing Concord Bridge, built 1795 and Federal Bridge, built 1798, crossing the Merrimack River. Also note Dumbarton Road bridge over the Turkey River, date of construction not determined (Leavitt 1803).

[CHAPTER 36.]

State of New Hampshire. "AN ACT TO INCORPORATE THE PROPRIETORS OF SEWALLS FALLS. BRIDGE"

[Approved January 3, 1833. Acts, vol. 29, p. 255.]

Sec. 1. Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives in General Court convened, That Ebenezer Eastman, Abraham Bean, Samuel Tilton Hugh McAllaster, Daniel C. Atkinson, Orlando Brown their associates, successors and assigns, be and they hereby are incorporated and made a body politic, by the name of the Proprietors of Sewalls Falls Bridge, and by that name may sue and be sued, prosecute and defend to final judgment and execution, and shall be and hereby are vested with all the powers and privileges, which by law are incident to corporations of a similar nature.

Sec. 2. And be it further enacted, That the said Proprietors be, and they hereby are authorized and empowered to construct, build, maintain and keep in repair a Bridge over Merrimack River at any place within half a mile from the head of Sewalls Falls in the northerly part of Concord in the County of Merrimack, and the same from time to time to rebuild and keep in repair forever, and also may purchase and hold so much real estate as may be necessary and convenient for carrying into effect the purposes of this act.

venient for carrying into effect the purposes of this act. Sec. 3. And be it further enacted, That the said Ebenezer East-Abraham Bean and Samuel Tilton or either two of them, may place by advertizement in any one or more of the newspapers published in Concord aforesaid, expressing therein the time, place and design of such meeting, at least two weeks prior thereto. At which said first meeting, or at any adjournment thereof, the said proprie-tors may agree on the manner of calling their future meetings; and at the same or at any subsequent meeting duly notified and holden for conducting the affairs of said corporation; may divide their joint stock into shares and agree on the manner of transferring them, may laws, not repugnant to the laws of the State for their regulation and government and annex penalties to the breach thereof, not exceeding All questions at any meeting of said Corporation shall be determined by a majority of votes of the members present or represented, allowing one vote to each share, and authority to vote at any such meeting in à call the first meeting of said Proprietors at any suitable time and they may elect such officers or agents, as they may deem necessary order assessments and fix the time of their payment, may pass by ten dollars for any one offence, and do and transact any business behalf of an absent member, shall be proved by writing signed necessary for carrying into effect the objects of their association. design of such meeting, at least two weeks prior thereto. the person represented and filed with the clerk. man,

Sec. 4. And be it further enacted, That the shares in said Corporation shall be liable and holden for the payment of all assessments duly made thereon, and upon the nonpayment thereof within the time fixed therefor, the delinquent share or shares may be advertized and sold at public auction, or so many of them as may be necessary to pay such assessments, with incidental charges, under such regulations as the Proprietors in their by laws may have prescribed.

Sec. 5. And be it further enacted, That to reimburse the Proprietors the moneys, by them expended in building and keeping said Bridge in repair, a toll be and hereby is granted and established; and any toll gatherer appointed by said Corporation, is hereby authorized to demand and receive the following rates of toll, and to stop and detain any person or persons from crossing said Bridge with their carriages, teams, horses or other creatures until the same shall be paid, that is to say.—For every foot passenger, one cent, for the total contracted to the contract of the context of the same shall be paid, that is to say.—For every foot passenger, one cent, for

each horse and rider or horse led four cents; for each horse and chaise, or other carriage drawn by one horse six cents, if drawn by two horses ten cents, and three cents for each additional horse, for each cart or other carriage drawn by two oxen, six cents, and four cents for each additional yoke of oxen, for each sleigh or sled with one horse or one yoke of oxen three cents, and two cents for each additional horse or yoke of oxen, for each sleigh or sled with one horse or one yoke of oxen, for each sleigh or sled with one horse or one yoke of oxen, for each sleigh or sled with one horse or one yoke of oxen, for each horse or mule in droves two cents; for each neat creature in droves, one cent, for each sheep or swine one fourth of a cent, and one driver and no more to be allowed to pass with each team free of toll. And at all times when the toll gatherer does not attend his duty, the gate or gates upon or across said Bridge shall be left open. Sec. 6. And be it further enacted, That if within four years from

Sec. 6. And be it further enacted, That if within four years from the passing hereof the said Bridge shall not be built and ready for the accommodation of passengers then this act shall be void and of no effect; and in case said Corporation shall fail to have and keep in good repair a convenient and safe bridge, within the limits aforesaid, according to the true intent and meaning hereof for the space of two years at any one time thereafter, then this act shall be void. Sec. 7. And be it further enacted, That said Corporation shall not

of two years at any one time thereatter, then this act shall be void. Sec. 7. And be it further enacted, That said Corporation shall not by means of the erection of any abutments, pier, or any part of their said Bridge, obstruct the navigation of Merrimack River, but shall leave a waste way for the free passage of all rafts of lumber, boats or other craft of a width not less than eighty feet.

FIGURE 24: Charter of the first Sewall's Falls (Toll) Bridge, 1833 (Laws of New Hampshire 1833).



FIGURE 25: Map of the City of Concord 1855, showing south to north, Concord, Free, Federal, Sewall's Falls, Borough and Main Street (Penacook) bridges (Badger 1855).

SEWALL'S FALLS BRIDGE NH STATE NO. 727 (Page 54)



FIGURE 26: Detail of 1855 Concord map showing Sewall's Falls Bridge and development in the vicinity. The bridge at the time was a two-span covered wood truss built by Peter H. Paddleford, a noted covered wood-truss bridge builder. The stonework of the pier and abutments was built by Simson, Balch & Company. Note the Northern Railroad running along the west side of the river and the Boston, Concord & Montreal Railroad running along the east side (Badger 1855).



FIGURE 27: Sewall's Falls Bridge, built 1873. Substructure by Lyman R. Fellows; Superstructure by Dutton Woods (Courtesy of National Society for the Preservation of Covered Bridges).

SEWALL'S FALLS BE	RIDGE.	
Appropriation,		\$10,000
Paid as follows:		
L. R. Fellows and men, pay-roll, No. 1,	\$200.00	
" " No. 2.	426.36	026
" " No. 3.	425.95	
H. M. Fuller, stone,	769.07	
H. Partridge, drawing stone.	771.50	
L. R. Fellows and men. pay-roll, No. 4.	509.25	
Hutchins & Co., cement	838.20	
L. R. Fellows and men. pay-roll, No. 5.	602.50	
" " " " No. 6.	429.00	
" " No.7	287 94	
2(0) 1)	201.01	
Ira Foster, drawing stone,	\$165.85	
L. R. Fellows and men, pay-roll, No. 8,	314.44	
" " " No. 9.	302.25	
" " " No. 10.	259.25	
Geo. T. Annis, stone,	170.50	
Putney & Chadwick, stone,	136.50	
C. H. Norton, use of team,	240.13	
······································		
Cost of stone work,		\$6,348.69
Parker, Hoyt & Simonds, lumber,	\$262.50	2
Concord & Northern R. R., freight,	50.40	
D. Woods, on account of contract,	1,500.00	
105. C C		\$1,812.90
Whole amount expended to Feb. 1,		\$8,161.59
		<u></u>
Unexpended balance,		\$1,838.41
Dutton Woods's contract amounts to	\$7,750.00	
Paid him as above,	1,500.00	
Due when bridge is completed	\$6 250 00	
Amount already expended.	8 161 59	
Estimated cost,	\$14,4 11.59	

FIGURE 28: Itemized cost of the 1873 Sewall's Falls Bridge that served with only routine maintenance until replaced in 1915 with subject steel truss bridge. The truss spans were set on the 1873 stone pier and abutments (Concord Annual Reports 1874. pp. 29-30).

SEWALL'S FALLS BRIDGE NH STATE NO. 727 (Page 57)



FIGURE 29: Map of Sewall's Falls Bridge and vicinity in 1892. Note the second road established since 1855 (Figure 26) leading to the bridge from Fisherville Road and running between the Ferrin and Abbott properties. This road or portions of it evidently follows Manor Road today (Hurd 1892).



FIGURE 30: John and Edward Storrs, of Storrs & Storrs Engineers, as they appeared in 1910 for an article in *Granite Monthly Magazine* (Metcalf 1910).

SEWALL'S FALLS BRIDGE NH STATE NO. 727 (Page 59)



FIGURE 31: Topographic map of Sewall's Falls Bridge and vicinity in 1927. Note Manor Road is established in its present configuration (USGS Penacook NH quadrangle, 1927).



This cut illustrates a steel bridge designed by STORRS, BRIDGE ENGINEERS. It was built by the City of Concord, replacing an old wood lattice bridge which was built since 1891, and which took the place of a bridge that was carried away by the freshet during that year. The original bridge was a toll bridge, one of several toll bridges which crossed the Merrimack River in the city of Concord. The picture represents a view taken at the end of the bridge, which consists of four spans, the two central spans being high trusses, and the end spans pony trusses. The bridge carries a concrete roadway of 18 feet in the clear, and a sidewalk. It is built with a capacity for carrying 12-ton trucks.

FIGURE 32: Pembroke Bridge, built in 1915, replaced the wood covered Concord Bridge rebuilt in 1891 following its destruction by the March 27, 1891 freshet (Storrs & Storrs 1918).



FIGURE 33: South End Bridge built 1933; photo dated 1940 replaced 1915 Pembroke Bridge. The South End Bridge (Concord 186/103) was replaced in 1998 with the present 5-span I-beam stringer bridge Concord 185/104), since named the Korean Veterans Memorial Bridge (NHDOT bridge card Concord 186/103).



FIGURE 34: Borough Bridge over Contoocook River canal near Holden's Mill, Penacook. Date of original bridge unknown; substantially rebuilt in 1892 as shown in postcard, circa 1910. Replaced by steel truss bridge in 1915 (Penacook Village Association).



FIGURE 35: Borough Bridge, 1915 (Storrs & Storrs 1918).

SEWALL'S FALLS BRIDGE NH STATE NO. 727 (Page 62)



FIGURE 36: Federal Bridge 1915. Plan, elevation and section sketch made by NHHD engineer Wendell H. Piper, c.1940 (NHDOT bridge card Concord 136/115, no date on card).



FIGURE 37: Federal Bridge, built 1915, showing upstream side. Photo c. 1940. Boston & Maine Railroad Bridge just visible behind. This bridge was replaced by the US 93 bridge in 1959 (NHDOT bridge card Concord 136/115, no date on card, c. 1940).



FIGURE 38: Federal Bridge, built 1915, showing south approach and portal. Photo c. 1940. Boston & Maine Railroad Railroad Bridge at right (NHDOT bridge card Concord 136/115, no date, c. 1940).



FIGURE 39: Federal Bridge, 1915 upstream side, no date. Photograph courtesy of Concord Public Library Photograph Collection.



FIGURE 40: Federal Bridge, 1915 upstream side and pier detail, no date. Photograph courtesy of Concord Public Library Photograph Collection.



FIGURE 41: Main Street Bridge Penacook, north approach, looking south. Pratt truss built 1898 by Wrought Iron Bridge Company, Canton, Ohio, replaced 1915. Postcard dated 1906 (Penacook Village Association).



FIGURE 42: Main Street Bridge Penacook. Postcard c. 1906 (Penacook Village Association).



FIGURE 43: Main Street Bridge Penacook, 1915 (Storrs & Storrs 1918).



FIGURE 44: Main Street Bridge Penacook, 1915 downstream side, no date. Photograph courtesy of Concord Public Library Photograph Collection.

SEWALL'S FALLS BRIDGE NH STATE NO. 727 (Page 67)



FIGURE 45: Main Street Bridge Penacook, 1915, a three span deck plate girder bridge. Plan elevation and section sketch made by NHHD engineer Wendell H. Piper, June 12, 1940 (NHDOT bridge card Concord 040/090).



FIGURE 46: Main Street Bridge Penacook, built 1915. Upstream side, photo dated June 12, 1940 (NHDOT bridge card Concord 040/090).



FIGURE 47: Main Street Bridge Penacook, built 1915. North approach, photo dated June 12, 1940 (NHDOT bridge card Concord 040/090).

INDEX TO PHOTOGRAPHS

SEWALLS FALLS BRIDGE SEWALLS FALLS ROAD OVER MERRIMACK RIVER CONCORD MERRIMACK COUNTY, NEW HAMPSHIRE.

NEW HAMPSHIRE STATE NO. 727 Photographer: Rob Tucher April 2015; March 2016

- NH-727-1 Context view from upstream of bridge. Looking southeast.
- NH-727-2 Upstream side (west elevation) of north span. Looking east.
- NH-727-3 Downstream (east elevation), oblique view. Looking northwest.
- NH-727-4 West elevation of north span. Looking east.
- NH-727-5 South approach roadway, deck spans and context. Looking north.
- NH-727-6 North approach roadway and context. Looking southwest.
- NH-727-7 South span, east elevation of south half of span. Looking west.
- NH-727-8 Center pier and junction of truss spans from upstream. Looking southeast.
- NH-727-9 North abutment and oblique view of north span, downstream side. Looking northwest.
- NH-727-10 South abutment carrying first deck approach span. Looking southwest.
- NH-727-11 Center pier detail, south side. Looking northeast.
- NH-727-12 South pier, south elevation, and underside of last deck approach span. Looking north.
- NH-727-13 South portal. Looking north.
- NH-727-14 North portal. Looking south.
- NH-727-15 Detail of inner portals of both spans over center pier. Looking north.

- NH-727-16 Barrel view through both trusses showing metal decking and railings. Looking south.
- NH-727-17 Underside of south truss, showing floor system. Looking north.
- NH-727-18 Oblique view of east side of south approach spans. Looking southwest.
- NH-727-19 East elevation of single approach span, from bent to bent. Looking west.
- NH-727-20 Underside of approach spans and detail of bent. Looking south.
- NH-727-21 Underside of approach spans and detail of bent. Looking north.
- NH-727-22 Detail of upper chord and endpost connection. Looking northeast.
- NH-727-23 Detail of upper chord, post, diagonal and lateral bracing connections. Looking northeast.
- NH-727-24 Detail of diagonal bracing connection in center truss panel. Looking northeast.
- NH-727-25 Detail of steel deck flooring and concrete joint over floor beam. Looking east.
- NH-727-26 Detail of pipe railing, steel curbing, newel post of south truss span, and detail of structural steel guardrail and concrete curbing of approach span. Looking east.
- NH-727-27 Detail of pipe railing attachment to truss posts, showing cast iron standoffs. Looking northeast.
- NH-727-28 Center pier, south elevation, showing superstructure removed, prior to demolition, 23 March 2016. Looking northeast.
- NH-727-29 Center pier, north elevation, showing superstructure removed, prior to demolition, 23 March 2016. Looking southeast.
- NH-727-30 Center pier, north elevation, showing demolition, 23 March 2016. Looking northeast.
- NH-727-31 Center pier, south elevation, showing demolition of pier, 23 March 2016. Looking northeast.

SEWALLS FALLS BRIDGE MERRIMACK RIVER, CONCORD NH NH STATE NO. 727 KEY TO PHOTOGRAPHS



SEWALLS FALLS BRIDGE MERRIMACK RIVER, CONCORD NH NH STATE NO. 727 PHOTOGRAPHS



NH-727-1 Context view from upstream of bridge. Looking southeast.


NH-727-2 Upstream side (west elevation) of north span. Looking east.



NH-727-3 Downstream (east elevation), oblique view. Looking northwest.



NH-727-4 West elevation of north span. Looking east.



NH-727-5 South approach roadway, deck spans and context. Looking north.



NH-727-6 North approach roadway and context. Looking southwest.



NH-727-7 South span, east elevation of south half of span. Looking west.



NH-727-8 Center pier and junction of truss spans from upstream. Looking southeast.



NH-727-9 North abutment and oblique view of north span, downstream side. Looking northwest.



NH-727-10 South abutment carrying first deck approach span. Looking southwest.



NH-727-11 Center pier detail, south side. Looking northeast.



NH-727-12 South pier, south elevation, and underside of last deck approach span. Looking north.



NH-727-13 South portal. Looking north.



NH-727-14 North portal. Looking south.



NH-727-15 Detail of inner portals of both spans over center pier. Looking north.



NH-727-16 Barrel view through both trusses showing metal decking and railings. Looking south.



NH-727-17 Underside of south truss, showing floor system. Looking north.



NH-727-18 Oblique view of east side of south approach spans. Looking southwest.



NH-727-19 East elevation of single approach span, from bent to bent. Looking west.



NH-727-20 Underside of approach spans and detail of bent. Looking south.



NH-727-21 Underside of approach spans and detail of bent. Looking north.



NH-727-22 Detail of upper chord and endpost connection. Looking northeast.



NH-727-23 Detail of upper chord, post, diagonal and lateral bracing connections. Looking northeast.



NH-727-24 Detail of diagonal bracing connection in center truss panel. Looking northeast.



NH-727-25 Detail of steel deck flooring and concrete joint over floor beam. Looking east.



NH-727-26 Detail of pipe railing, steel curbing, newel post of south truss span, and detail of structural steel guardrail and concrete curbing of approach span. Looking east.



NH-727-27 Detail of pipe railing attachment to truss posts, showing cast iron standoffs. Looking northeast.



NH-727-28 Center pier, south elevation, showing superstructure removed, prior to demolition, 23 March 2016. Looking northeast.



NH-727-29 Center pier, north elevation, showing superstructure removed, prior to demolition, 23 March 2016. Looking southeast.



NH-727-30 Center pier, north elevation, showing demolition, 23 March 2016. Looking northeast.



NH-727-31 Center pier, south elevation, showing demolition of pier, 23 March 2016. Looking northeast.

INDEX TO ORIGINAL DRAWINGS

- NH-727_DRAWING-01 "Sewall's Falls Bridge, Concord, N.H. December 31, 1914. W.B. Howe, City Engineer." Plan of pier and abutment layout. Original drawing on file at New Hampshire Department of Transportation, Concord. Plan File 2-12-1-16.
- NH-727_DRAWING-02
 "City of Concord, N.H. Sewall's Falls Bridge over the Merrimack River, 1915." W.B. Howe, City Engineer, Storrs & Storrs, Bridge Engineers, Concord, N.H." Elevation, plan, section. Original drawing on file at New Hampshire Department of Transportation, Concord. Plan File 2-12-1-16.
- NH-727_DRAWING-03 "Sewall's Falls Bridge over the Merrimack River, City of Concord, N.H." Shop drawing plans and specifications. Berlin Construction Company. Contract 3998. April 28, 1915. Original drawing on file at New Hampshire Department of Transportation, Concord. Plan File 2-12-1-16.
- NH-727_DRAWING-04 "City of Concord, N.H. Sewall's Falls Bridge. Miscellaneous Details." Shop drawing. Berlin Construction Company. Contract 3998. April 22, 1915. Original drawing on file at New Hampshire Department of Transportation, Concord. Plan File 2-12-1-16.
- NH-727_DRAWING-05
 "Sewall's Falls Bridge over the Merrimack River, 1915. City of Concord, N.H." Shop drawing, riveting diagram. Berlin Construction Company. [Drawing and title block damaged]. Original drawing on file at New Hampshire Department of Transportation, Concord. Plan File 2-12-1-16.
- NH-727_DRAWING-06 [Sewall's Falls Bridge over the Merrimack River, City of Concord, N.H.] Shop drawing, bridge railing. Berlin Construction Company. Contract 3998. May 4, 1915. Original drawing on file at New Hampshire Department of Transportation, Concord. Plan File 2-12-1-16.
- NH-727_DRAWING-07 [Sewall's Falls Bridge over the Merrimack River, City of Concord, N.H.] Shop drawings and specifications on note paper, S-1, Floor beams, April 23, 1915; S-2, Floor beams, April 23, 1915; S-3, Name plate details, May 8, 1915. Berlin Construction Company. Contract 3998. Original drawings on file at New Hampshire Department of Transportation, Concord. Plan File 2-12-1-16.

- NH-727_DRAWING-08 [Sewall's Falls Bridge over the Merrimack River, City of Concord, N.H.] New Hampshire Highway Department. Temporary timber bent falsework to support truss following 1936 flood. Harold E. Langley, designer. November 23, 1936. Original drawing on file at New Hampshire Department of Transportation, Concord. Plan File 1-16-1-1.
- NH-727_DRAWING-09
 New Hampshire Highway Department. Works Progress Administration Project. W.P.F.R. [Flood Relief] No. 245; W.P.A. 10067. Sewall's Falls Road. City of Concord. Title Sheet [1]. December 21, 1936. Original drawing on file at New Hampshire Department of Transportation, Concord, NH. Plan File 1-16-1-1.
- NH-727_DRAWING-10
 New Hampshire Highway Department. Works Progress Administration Project. W.P.F.R. [Flood Relief] No. 245; W.P.A. 10067. Sewall's Falls Road. City of Concord. Typical sections of approaches. Sheet 2 of 4. December 21, 1936. Original drawing on file at New Hampshire Department of Transportation, Concord, NH. Plan File 1-16-1-1.
- NH-727_DRAWING-11
 New Hampshire Highway Department. Works Progress Administration Project. W.P.F.R. [Flood Relief] No. 245; W.P.A. 10067. Sewall's Falls Road. City of Concord. South pier, plan, elevation, sections. Sheet 3 of 4. December 15, 1936. Original drawing on file at New Hampshire Department of Transportation, Concord, NH. Plan File 1-16-1-1.
- NH-727_DRAWING-12
 New Hampshire Highway Department. Works Progress Administration Project. W.P.F.R. [Flood Relief] No. 245; W.P.A. 10067. Sewall's Falls Road. City of Concord. Layouts of approach and river bank; wash boring data. Sheet 4 of 4. December 15, 1936. Original drawing on file at New Hampshire Department of Transportation, Concord, NH. Plan File 1-16-1-1.
- NH-727_DRAWING-13 New Hampshire Highway Department. Works Progress Administration Project. W.P.M.S. [Projects on State Secondary System-Modifying] No. 304. [Sewall's Falls Road. City of Concord]. Plan and elevation of new approach abutment and piers; wash boring data. Sheet 1 of 3. January 13, 1937. Original drawing on file at New Hampshire Department of Transportation, Concord, NH. Plan File 1-16-1-1.

- NH-727_DRAWING-14 New Hampshire Highway Department. Works Progress Administration Project. W.P.M.S. [Projects on State Secondary System-Modifying] No. 304. [Sewall's Falls Road. City of Concord]. Plan, elevation, section, details of new approach superstructure. Sheet 2 of 3. February 12, 1937. Original drawing on file at New Hampshire Department of Transportation, Concord, NH. Plan File 1-16-1-1.
- NH-727_DRAWING-15 New Hampshire Highway Department. Works Progress Administration Project. W.P.M.S. [Projects on State Secondary System-Modifying] No. 304. [Sewall's Falls Road. City of Concord]. Railing and wheel guard details where approach meets new pier. Sheet 3 of 3. December 15, 1936. Original drawing on file at New Hampshire Department of Transportation, Concord, NH. Plan File 1-16-1-1.
- NH-727_DRAWING-16
 New Hampshire Highway Department Bridge Division. Concord Sewall's Falls Bridge No. 070/117. State Project No. S-1720. Proposed New Deck. Plan, elevation, section, details. Sheet 1 of 2. October 17, 1949. Original drawing on file at New Hampshire Department of Transportation, Concord, NH. Plan File 2-12-1-16.



SEWALL'S FALLS BRIDGE NH State No. 727 DRAWINGS



SEWALL'S FALLS BRIDGE NH State No. 727 DRAWINGS



SEWALL'S FALLS BRIDGE NH State No. 727 DRAWINGS

NH-727_DRAWING-03








NH-727_DRAWING-07





	9 N. H. <u>1002</u> 1036 1 7
R	RECOMMENDED FOR APPROVAL 12-2-36
	WHD Jercusou
	CHIEF ENGINEER
	TEC
\mathbf{A}	APPROVED: 0.6. 6 ocrett.
	HIGHWAY COMMISSIONER
R	ECOMMENDED FOR APPROVAL:
	DISTRICT ENGINEER, BUREAU OF PUBLIC ROADS
R	ECOMMENDED FOR APPROVAL:
	CHIEF ENGINEER, BUREAU OF PUBLIC ROADS.
ised 12-21-36.	PPROVED :
vious prints.	
이 승규는 것이 있는 것을 가지 않는 것이 없다.	DIRECTOR, BUREAU OF PUBLIC ROADS.





	0 70
	PED. ROAD STATE WARA FISCAL SHEET TOTAL
	9 N.H. WPFE 24 1936 3 7
1 (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1	지수는 그는 것이 같은 옷을 잘 쉬지 않는 것이 같다.
and the second	이 이 것 않는 것 같은 것 같아. 가지 않는 것 같아. 가지 않는 것 같은 것 같아.
マント・ション たんせいしょう 大人	그는 그 그 가지 않는 것 수 있는 것 같이 많이 많이 했다.
and the second	2
-	
	에 이 이 것이 아니는 것이 아주 것이 않는다.
	그는 이가가 가지 않는 것이 잘 빼놓았다. 가지 말했었다.
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
	4
	8 Q 4
	Ĩ, õ,
- <u>w</u>	
and the second	1
28 34" + - CI ++b	
	x , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,
SECTION B-B	
Scale 4"=1-0"	
Scale #*1+0"	
Scale à "1".0"	
Scale 2"1"0"	
Scale 2""""""""""""""""""""""""""""""""""""	Enginger.
Scale 2*10 Scale 2*10 NOTES sent Abutment to be removed as directed by the excavation for proposed pier above EL. 78.0 shall b	ENGINEER, ¢ included under ITEM 109
Scale 2°40 Scale 2°40 NOTES NOTES excavation for proposed pier above EL. 78.0 shall b (Removing Substructure). All excavation for pro	ENGINEER, ie included under ITEM 109 sposed pier, below EL 78.0
Scale 2"+1-0" NOTES Notest excavation for proposed pier above EL. 78.0 shall be (Removing Substructure). All excavation for pri- shall be included under ITEM 98 (Structure E	ENGINEER, 10 included under ITEM 109 oposed pier, below EL. 780 xcavation Unclassified)
NOTES sent Abutment to be removed as directed by the excavation for proposed pier above EL. 78.0 shall b (Removing Substructure). All excavation for pro- shall be included under Item 98 (Structure E ain present two span through Pratt truss bridge.	ENGINEER, ie includge under ITEM 109 sposed pier below EL 78.0 xcavation Unclassified) Span lengths 164'-102 " Contra class biother 15:0"
NOTES scale 2°:10° NOTES bent Abutment to be removed as directed by the excavation for proposed pier above EL. 78.0 shall be (Removing Substructure). All excavation for pri shall be included under ITEM 98 (Structure E ain present two span through Pratt trues bridge: and 166°:10° cc bearings. Clear roadway 16°-4 (Scature & A.S.H. Q. and NHHD. 1935)	Engineer, r included under Item 109 sposed pier below EL 78.0 xcavation Unclassifica) Span lengths 164'-10½" " .Center clear height 15'0"
NOTES NOTES Notest excavation for proposed pier above EL. 78.0 shall be (Removing Substructure). All excavation for pri shall be included under ITEM 98 (Structure E and 166.10 ² / ₂ c-c bearings. Clear roadway 16.4 ifications A. A. S. H.O. and NH-H.D. 1935 steel to be 2° clear from face of concrete unl	ENGINEER, ie included under ITEM 109 oposed pier below EL 78.0 xcavation Unclassified) Span lengths 164*-103 ".Center clear height 15*0" ess otherwise noted.
Scale 2°-1°-0' NOTES ient Abutment to be removed as directed by the excavation for proposed pier above EL. 78.0 shall be (Removing Substructure). All excavation for pri- shall be included under ITEM 98 (Structure E and IGG/102". cc bearings. Clear roadway 16'4 cifications A.A.S.H.O. and NH.H.D. 1935 steel to be 2° clear from face of concrete unl concrete to be Class'A (3000), minimum cem	ENGINEER, is included under ITEM 109 oposed pier, below EL. 78.0 xcavation Unclassified) "Span lengths 164'-10½" ". Center clear height 15'-0" ess otherwise noted. ent factor: 1.60. Maximum
NOTES Notes No	ENGINEER, Re included under ITEM 109 oposed pier below EL 78.0 xcavation Unclassified) "Span lengths 164'-102" "Center clear height 15'-0" ess otherwise noted. ent factor: 1.60. Maximum
NOTES NOTES Notes No	Engineer, ie included under ITEM 109 sposed pier below EL. 78.0 xcavation Unclassified) Span lengths 164'-103" " Center clear height 15"-0" ess otherwise noted. ient factor: 1.60. Maximum forms have been checked by
NOTES scale 2'.1.0' NOTES tent Abutment to be removed as directed by the excavation for proposed pier above EL. 78.0 shall be (Removing Substructure). All excavation for pri- shall be included under ITEM 98 (Structure E and 166/102' c.c bearings. Clear roadway 16'.4 cifications A.A.S.H.O. and NH:H.D. 1935 steel to be 2'' clear from face of concrete unit concrete to be Class 'A'' (3000'). minimum cem size of aggregate12 concrete to be powed until reinforcing steel and the Engineer and account of concrete to be cast square a	ENGINEER, is included under ITEM 109 goosed pier below EL 78.0 xeavation Unclassified) "Span lengths 1644-102" "Center clear height 15-0" ess otherwise noted. ient factor: 1.60. Maximum forms have been checked by nd trimmed to a uniform
NOTES ient Abutment to be removed as directed by the excavation for proposed pier above EL. 78.0 shall be (Removing Substructure). All excavation for pri- shall be included under ITEM 98 (Structure E and IGG-102". cc bearings. Clear roadway 16-4 cifications A.A.S.H.O. and N.H.H.D. 1935 steel to be 2" clear from face of concrete unl concrete to be Class'A (3000). minimum cem size of aggregate12" concrete to be class'A (3000). minimum cem size of aggregate12" concrets to be cass'A (3000). minimum cem size of aggregate12"	ENGINEER, is included under ITEM 109 oposed pier, below EL. 78.0 xcavation Unclassified) "Joan lengths 164'-10½" ". Center clear height 15'-0" ess otherwise noted. ent factor : 1.60. Maximum forms have been checked by nd trimmed to a uniform te has thoroughly set.
NOTES Notes No	ENGINEER, in included under ITEM 109 oposed pier, below EL. 78.0 Xeavation Unclassified) "Span lengths 164'-102" "Center clear height 15'-0" ess otherwise noted. ient factor: 1.60. Maximum forms have been checked by <i>nd trimmed to a uniform</i> ete has thoroughly set.
NOTES Notes Notes excavation for proposed pier above EL 78.0 shall be (Removing Substructure). All excavation for pro- shall be included under Item 98 (Structure E ain present two span through Pratt truss bridge and 166'102" c-c bearings. Clear roadway 16'4 ifications A.S.S.H.O. and NHIHD. 1935 steel to be 2" clear from face of concrete unl concrete to be Class "A" (3000"). minimum cem size of aggregate12" concrete to be poured until reinforcing steel and the Engineer exposed corners of concrete to be cast square a round with carborundum stone after concre	Engineer, in included under ITEM 109 sposed pier below EL 78.0 Span lengths 164'-102 ". Center clear height 15-0" ess otherwise noted. ient factor 1.60. Maximum forms have been checked by <i>nol trimmed to a uniform</i> ete has thoroughly set.
NOTES Notes No	ENGINEER, is included under ITEM 109 oposed pier below EL 78.0 Xavation Unclassified) Span lengths 164-102" ". Center clear height 15-0" ess otherwise noted. ient factor: 1.60. Maximum forms have been checked by nd trimmed to a uniform ete has thoroughly set. TROY ALL PREVIOUS PRINTS.
NOTES scale 2*1.0° Notes excavation for proposed pier above EL. 78.0 shall be (Removing Substructure) All excavation for pri- shall be included under ITEM 98 (Structure E and 166.102° c.c bearings. Clear roadway 16°4 cifications A.A.S.H.O. and NH.H.D. 1935 steel to be 2° clear from face of concrete unl concrete to be Class'A (3000), minimum cem size of aggregate. 12° concrete to be class'A (3000), minimum cem size of aggregate. 12° concrete to be class'A (3000), minimum cem size of aggregate. 12° concrete to be class'A (3000), minimum cem size of aggregate. 12° concrete to be class'A (3000), minimum cem size of aggregate. 12° concrete to be class'A (3000), minimum cem size of aggregate. 12° concrete to be class'A (3000), minimum cem size of aggregate. 12° concrete to be class'A (3000), minimum cem size of aggregate. 12° concrete to be class'A (3000), minimum cem size of aggregate. 12° concrete to be class'A (3000), minimum cem size of aggregate. 12° concrete to be class'A (3000), minimum cem size of aggregate. 12° concrete to be class'A (3000), minimum cem size of aggregate. 12° concrete to be class'A (3000), minimum cem size of aggregate. 12° concrete to be class'A (3000), minimum cem size of aggregate. 12° concrete to be class'A (3000), minimum cem size of aggregate. 12° concrete to be class'A (3000), minimum cem size of aggregate. 12° concrete to be class'A (3000), minimum cem size of aggregate. 12° concrete to be class'A (3000), minimum cem size of aggregate. 12° concrete to be class'A (3000), minimum cem size of aggregate. 12° concrete to be class'A (3000), minimum cem size of aggregate. 12° concrete to be class'A (3000), minimum cem size of aggregate. 12° concrete to be class'A (3000), minimum cem size of aggregate. 12° concrete to be class'A (3000), minimum cem size of aggregate. 12° concrete to be class aggregate. 12° concrete to be class'A (3000), minimum cem size of aggregate. 12° concrete to be class'A (3000), minimum cem size of aggregate. 12° concrete to be class'A (3000), minimum cem size of aggre	ENGINEER, is included under ITEM 109 oposed pier, below EL. 78.0 xcavation Unclassified) "Span lengths 164'-10½" ". Center clear height 15'-0" ess otherwise noted. east factor : 1.60. Maximum forms have been checked by not trimmed to a uniform ete has thoroughly set. TROY ALL PREVIOUS PRINTS.
NOTES Notes No	ENGINEER, in included under ITEM 109 oposed pier, below EL. 78.0 Xeavation Unclassified) "Span lengths 164-102" "Center clear height 15-0" ess otherwise noted. ient factor: 1.60. Maximum forms have been checked by nod trimmed to a uniform ete has thoroughly set. TROY ALL PREVIOUS PRINTS.
NOTES scale 2*1.0° Notes excavation for proposed pier above EL. 78.0 shall be (Removing Substructure). All excavation for pri- shall be included under ITEM 98 (Structure E and 166.102°, c.c bearings. Clear roadway 16°- chications A.A.S.H.O. and NHHD. 1935 steel to be 2° clear from face of concrete und concrete to be Class "A" (3000°). minimum cem size of aggregate12° concrete to be poured until reinforcing steel and the Engineer exposed corners of concrets to be cast square a round with carborundum stone after concr NOTE: THIS SHEET REVISED 12-15-36. DIST	ENGINEER, is included under ITEM 109 goosed pier below EL 78.0 xeavation Unclassified) Span lengths 164-102 ".Center clear height 15-0" ess otherwise noted. ient factor 1.60. Maximum forms have been checked by nd trimmed to a uniform ete has thoroughly set. TROY ALL PREVIOUS PRINTS.
NOTES nent Abutment to be removed as directed by the excavation for proposed pier above EL. 78.0 shall be (Removing Substructure). All excavation for pri- shall be included under ITEM 98 (Structure E and 166/102; -c bearings. Clear roadway 16-4 chifications A.A.S.H.O. and NHHAD. 1935 steel to be 2° clear from face of concrete und concrete to be Class'A' (3000'). minimum cem size of aggregate12 concrete to be poured until reinforcing steel and the Engineer exposed corners of concrete to be cast square a round with carborundum stone after concre NOTE: THIS SHEET REVISED 12-15-36. DIST	ENGINEER, is included under ITEM 109 oposed pier below EL. 78.0 Xaavation Unclassified) "Span lengths 164'-102" ". Center clear height 15'0" ess otherwise noted. ient factor: 1.60. Maximum forms have been checked by mod trimmed to a uniform ete has thoroughly set. TROY ALL PREVIOUS PRINTS.
NOTES scale 2*1.0° Notes sent Abutment to be removed as directed by the excavation for proposed pier above EL. 78.0 shall be (Removing Substructure) All excavation for pri- shall be included under ITEM 98 (Structure E and 166.102° c.c bearings. Clear roadway 16*4 cifications A.A.S.H.O. and N.H.H.D. 1935 steel to be 2° clear from face of concrete unl concrete to be Class'A (3000), minimum cem size of aggregate12° concrete to be class'A (3000), minimum cem size of aggregate12° concrete to be concrets to be cast square a round with carborundum stone after concre NOTE: THIS SHEET REVISED 12-15-36. DEST	ENGINEER, is included under ITEM 109 oposed pier, below EL. 78.0 xcavation Unclassified) "Span lengths 164-102" ". Center clear height 15-0" ess otherwise noted. east factor: 1.60. Maximum forms have been checked by nod trimmed to a uniform ete has thoroughly set. TROY ALL PREVIOUS PRINTS.
NOTES Notes No	ENGINEER, in included under ITEM 109 oposed pier, below EL. 78.0 Xeavation Unclassified) "Span lengths 164-102" "Center clear height 15-0" ess otherwise noted. ient factor: 1.60. Maximum forms have been checked by nd trimmed to a uniform ete has thoroughly set. TROY ALL PREVIOUS PRINTS.
NOTES sent Abutment to be removed as directed by the excavation for proposed pier above EL. 78.0 shall be (Removing Substructure). All excavation for pri- shall be included under ITEM 98 (Structure E and 166:10] .c. c bearings. Clear roadway 16 ⁻⁴ cifications A.A.S.H.O. and NHHD. 1935 steel to be 2° clear from face of concrete und concrete to be Class "A" (3000"). minimum cem size of aggregate 1 ¹² concrete to be powed until reinforcing steel and the Engineer exposed corners of concrets to be cast square a round with carborundum stone after concr NOTE: THIS SHEET REVISED 12-15-36. DIST	ENGINEER, is included under ITEM 109 goosed pier below EL 78.0 xeavation Unclassified) Span lengths 164-102 ".Center clear height 15-0" ess otherwise noted. ient factor 1.60. Maximum forms have been checked by and trimmed to a uniform ete has thoroughly set. TROY ALL PREVIOUS PRINTS.
NOTES nent Abutment to be removed as directed by the excavation for proposed pier above EL. 78.0 shall be (Removing Substructure). All excavation for pri- shall be included under ITEM 98 (Structure E and 166/10 ² ; c. c bearings. Clear roadway 16 ⁻⁴ chifications A.A.S.H.O. and NHHAD. 1935 steel to be 2° clear from face of concrete unil concrete to be Class ² A' (3000 ²), minimum cem size of aggregate1 ² concrete to be poured until reinforcing steel and the Engineer exposed corners of concrete to be cast square a round with carborundum stone after concre NOTE: THIS SHEET REVISED 12-15-36. DIST	ENGINEER, is included under ITEM 109 oposed pier below EL. 78.0 Xaavation Unclassified) "Span lengths 164'-102" ". Center clear height 15'0" ess otherwise noted. ient factor : 1.60. Maximum forms have been checked by mod trimmed to a uniform ete has thoroughly set. TROY ALL PREVIOUS PRINTS.
NOTES sent Abutment to be removed as directed by the excavation for proposed pier above EL. 78.0 shall be (Removing Substructure). All excavation for pri- shall be included under ITEM 98 (Structure E and 166/10]". c: bearings. Clear roadway 16-4 cifications A.A.S.H.O. and N.H.H.D. 1935 steel to be 2° clear from face of concrete unl concrete to be Class'A (3000), minimum cem size of aggregate12" concrete to be class'A (3000), minimum cem size of aggregate12" exposed corners of concrets to be cast square a round with carborundum stone after concr NOTE: THIS SHEET REVISED 12-15-36. DIST	ENGINEER, is included under ITEM 109 oposed pier below EL. 78.0 xcavation Unclassified) "Joan lengths 164'-10½" ". Center clear height 15'-0" ess otherwise noted. east factor: 1.60. Maximum forms have been checked by mod trimmed to a uniform ete has thoroughly set. TROY ALL PREVIOUS PRINTS.
NOTES sent Abutment to be removed as directed by the excavation for proposed pier above EL. 78.0 shall be (Removing Substructure). All excavation for pro- shall be included under ITEM 98 (Structure E ain present two span through Pratt truss bridge- and 166-102 C-c bearings. Clear roadway 16-4 Sifications A. S. TH.O. and N.H.H.D. 1935 steel to be 2 clear from face of concrete unl concrete to be Class'A (3000). minimum cem size of aggregate. 12" concrete to be class'A (3000). minimum cem size of aggregate. 12" concrete to be class'A (3000). Minimum cem size of aggregate. 12" concrete to be class'A (3000). Minimum cem size of aggregate. 12" concrete to be class'A (3000). Minimum cem size of aggregate. 12" NOTE: THIS SHEET REVISED 12-15-36. DIST NOTE: THIS SHEET REVISED 12-15-36. DIST	ENGINEER, includged under ITEM 109 opposed pier, below EL. 78.0 Xeavation Unclassified) "Span lengths 164-102" "Center clear height 15-0" ess otherwise noted. ient factor 1.60. Maximum forms have been checked by not trimmed to a uniform ete has thoroughly set. TROY ALL PREVIOUS PRINTS.
NOTES sent Abutment to be removed as directed by the excavation for proposed pier above EL. 78.0 shall be (Removing Substructure). All excavation for pri- shall be included under ITEM 98 (Structure E and 166-102; c.c bearings. Clear roadway 16°- tifications A.A.S.H.O. and NHHD. 1935 steel to be 2° clear from face of concrete un size of aggregate 12° concrete to be Class "A" (3000"). minimum cem size of aggregate 12° concrets to be poured until reinforcing steel and the Engineer exposed corners of concrets to be cast square a round with carborundum stone after concr NOTE: THIS SHEET REVISED 12-15-36. DIST	ENGINEER, se included under ITEM 109 oposed pier below EL 78.0 Xeavation Unclassified) Span lengths 164-102" ". Center clear height 15-0" ess otherwise noted. ient factor - 1.60. Maximum forms have been checked by nod trimmed to a uniform ete has thoroughly set. TROY ALL PREVIOUS PRINTS. TROY ALL PREVIOUS PRINTS.
NOTES Notes No	ENGINEER, le included under ITEM 109 oposed pier below EL. 78.0 xcavation Unclassified) "Dan lengths 164'-10½" ". Center clear height 15'0" ess otherwise noted. lent factor : 1.60. Maximum forms have been checked by nod trimmed to a uniform ete has thoroughly set. TROY ALL PREVIOUS PRINTS. TROY ALL PREVIOUS PRINTS. STATE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE HIG HWAY DEPARTMENT
NOTES sent Abutment to be removed as directed by the excavation for proposed pier above EL. 78.0 shall be (Removing Substructure). All excavation for pri- shall be included under ITEM 98 (Structure E and 166/10]". c: bearings. Clear roadway 16 ⁻⁴ cifications A.A.S.H.O. and N.H.H.D. 1935 steel to be 2° clear from face of concrete unl concrete to be Class'A (3000), minimum cem size of aggregate12" concrete to be class'A (3000), minimum cem size of aggregate12" concrete to be class'A (3000), minimum cem size of aggregate12" concrete to be class'A (3000), minimum cem NOTE: THIS SHEET REVISED 12-15-36. DIST NOTE: THIS SHEET REVISED 12-15-36. DIST ITTY Las <u>autors</u>	ENGINEER, is included under ITEM 109 oposed pier below EL. 78.0 xcavation Unclassified) "Span lengths 164-102" "Center clear height 15-0" ess otherwise noted. east factor: 1.60. Maximum forms have been checked by nod trimmed to a uniform ete has thoroughly set. TROY ALL PREVIOUS PRINTS. TROY ALL PREVIOUS PRINTS. STATE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE Highway DEPARTMENT TOWN CONCORD
NOTES sent Abutment to be removed as directed by the excavation for proposed pier above EL. 78.0 shall be (Removing Substructure). All excavation for pri- shall be included under ITEM 98 (Structure E and 166-102 ² , cc bearings. Clear roadway 16 ⁻⁴ cifications A.A.S.H.O. and NHHD. 1935 steel to be 2 ^o clear from face of concrete und concrete to be Class ^A (3000 ⁻⁷). minimum cem size of aggregate 1 ² concrete to be poured until reinforcing steel and the Engineer exposed corners of concrets to be cast square a round with carborundum stone after concret NOTE: THIS SHEET REVISED 12-15-36. DIST NOTE: THIS SHEET REVISED 12-15-36. DIST	ENGINEER, Re included under ITEM 109 sposed pier below EL 78.0 xeavation Unclassified) Span lengths 164-102" "Center clear height 15-0" ess otherwise noted. lent factor 1.60. Maximum forms have been checked by nd trimmed to a uniform ete has thoroughly set. Thory ALL PREVIOUS PRINTS. STATE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE Hig HWAY DEPARTMENT TOWN CONCORD PROJECT WRER.*24
NOTES sent Abutment to be removed as directed by the excavation for proposed pier above EL. 78.0 shall be (Removing Substructure). All excavation for pri- shall be included under ITEM 98 (Structure E and 106/10]: c. c bearings. Clear roadway 10 ⁻⁴ cifications A.A.S.H.O. and NHHAD. 1935 steel to be 2° clear from face of concrete un- size of aggregate 1 ² concrete to be Class A' (3000 ⁻¹). minimum cem size of aggregate 1 ² concrets to be poured until reinforcing steel and the Engineer exposed corners of concrets to be cast square a round with carborundum stone after concr NOTE: THIS SHEET REVISED 12-15-36. DEST NOTE: THIS SHEET REVISED 12-15-36. DEST	ENGINEER, Re included under ITEM 109 oposed pier below EL 78.0 Xeavaton Unclassified) Span lengths 164'-102" ". Center clear height 15'0" ess otherwise noted. eant factor: 1.60. Maximum forms have been checked by not trimmed to a uniform ste has thoroughly set. TROY ALL PREVIOUS PRINTS. TROY ALL PREVIOUS PRINTS. TROY ALL PREVIOUS PRINTS. TOWN CONCORD PROJECT W.P.F.R.*24 LOCATION NEAR STRUITS Falls.
NOTES sent Abutment to be removed as directed by the excavation for proposed pier above EL. 78.0 shall be (Removing Substructure). All excavation for pri- shall be included under ITEM 98 (Structure E and 166/10]: c. c bearings. Clear roadway 16 ⁻⁴ cifications A. A. S. H.O. and NHt.H.D. 1935 steel to be 2° clear from face of concrete unl concrete to be Class'A (3000). minimum cem size of aggregate 1 ² concrets to be poured until reinforcing steel and the Engineer exposed corners of concrets to be cast square a round with carborundum stone after concre NOTE: THIS SHEET REVISED 12-15-36. DEST [ITTY] 183 Surves 	ENGINEER, is included under ITEM 109 oposed pier below EL. 78.0 xeavation Unclassified) "Joan lengths 164'-10½" ". Center clear height 15'0" eass otherwise nated. eant factor: 1.60. Maximum forms have been checked by nd trimmed to a uniform ete has thoroughly set. TROY ALL PREVIOUS PRINTS. TROY ALL PREVIOUS PRINTS. TROY ALL PREVIOUS PRINTS. TOWN CONCORD PROJECT W.P.F.R.*224 LOCATION NEAR SEMALLS FALLS ROAD SEMALIS FALLS
NOTES sent Abutment to be removed as directed by the excavation for proposed pier above EL 78.0 shall be (Removing Substructure) All excavation for pri- shall be included under ITEM 98 (Structure E ain present two span through Pratt truss bridge- and 166:102 c.c bearings. Clear readway 16-4 cifications A.A.S.H.O. and N.H.H.D. 1935 steel to be 2 clear from face of concrete unl concrete to be Class'A (3000), minimum cem size of aggregate 12 concrete to be class'A (3000), minimum cem size of aggregate 12 concrete to be class'A (3000), minimum cem NOTE: THIS SHEET REVISED 12-15-36. DIST NOTE: THIS SHEET REVISED 12-15-36. DIST ITTY las <u>autom</u>	ENGINEER, is included under ITEM 109 oposed pier, below EL. 78.0 xeavation Unclassified) "Gent relear height 15-0" ess otherwise noted. eent factor 1.60. Maximum forms have been checked by nd trimmed to a uniform ete has thoroughly set. TROY ALL PREVIOUS PRINTS. TROY ALL PREVIOUS PRINTS. TROY ALL PREVIOUS PRINTS. TOWN CONCORD PROJECT W.P.F.R. *24 LOCATION NEAR SEMULIS FALLS ROAD SEMULIS FALLS
NOTES sent Abutment to be removed as directed by the excavation for proposed pier above EL. 78.0 shall be (Removing Substructure). All excavation for pri- shall be included under ITEM 98 (Structure E and 166-102; c.c bearings. Clear radiusy 16'- cifications A.A.S.H.O. and NHH.D. 1935 steel to be 2' clear from face of concrete un- size of aggregate-12 concrete to be Class 'A' (3000'). minimum cem size of aggregate-12 concrets to be poured until reinforcing steel and the Engineer exposed corners of concrets to be cast square a round with carborundum stone after concr NOTE: This sheet revised 12-15-36. Dist	ENGINEER, Re included under ITEM 109 sposed pier below EL 78.0 Xeavation Unclassified) Span lengths 164-102" Center clear height 15:0" ess otherwise noted. Ient factor: 1.60. Maximum forms have been checked by nod trimmed to a uniform ete has thoroughly set. Troy ALL PREVIOUS PRINTS. TROY ALL PREVIOUS PRINTS. TOWN CONCORD PROJECT W.P.F.R.*24 LOCATION NEAR SEMALIS FALLS ROAD SEMALIS FALLS STREAM MERRIMACK RIVER
NOTES sent Abutment to be removed as directed by the excavation for proposed pier above EL. 78.0 shall be (Removing Substructure). All excavation for pri- shall be included under ITEM 98 (Structure E and 106/10]: c. c bearings. Clear roadway 16 ⁻⁴ cifications A. A. S. H.O. and NHHID. 1935 steel to be 2° clear from face of concrete und concrete to be Class A' (3000'). minimum cem size of aggregate 12 concrete to be poured until reinforcing steel and the Engineer exposed corners of concrete to be cast square a round with carborundum stone after concre NOTE: THIS SHEET REVISED 12-15-36. DIST NOTE: THIS SHEET REVISED 12-15-36. DIST	ENGINEER, is included under ITEM 109 oposed pier below EL. 78.0 Xeavation Unclassified) "Span lengths 164'-10½" ". Center clear height 15:0" ess otherwise noted. ient factor: 1.60. Maximum forms have been checked by nod trimmed to a uniform ete has thoroughly set. TROY ALL PREVIOUS PRINTS. TROY ALL PREVIOUS PRINTS. TROY ALL PREVIOUS PRINTS. TOWN CONCORD PROJECT W.P.F.R.*224 LOCATION NEAR SEMULIS FALLS ROAD SEMULIS FALLS STREAM MERRIMACK RIVER DESIGNED BY THAM. DATE 10:14-36 DESIGNED BY THAM. DATE 10:14-36 DESIGNED BY THAM. DATE 10:14-36
NOTES sent Abutment to be removed as directed by the excavation for proposed pier above EL. 78.0 shall be (Removing Substructure) All excavation for pri- shall be included under ITEM 98 (Structure E and IG6:10]: c. c bearings. Clear roadway IG-4 cifications A.A.S.H.O. and NHt.H.D. 1935 steel to be 2 clear from face of concrete unl concrete to be Class'A (3000). minimum cem size of aggregate 12" concrete to be class'A (3000). minimum cem size of aggregate 12" exposed corners of concrets to be cast square a round with carborundum stone after concr. NOTE: THIS SHEET REVISED 12-15-36. DIST INOTE: THIS SHEET REVISED 12-15-36. DIST UYDS.	ENGINEER Re included under ITEM 109 oposed pier below EL. 78.0 xeavation Unclassified) "Joan lengths 164'-10½" ". Center clear height 15'-0" eas otherwise noted. east factor: 1.60. Maximum forms have been checked by nd trimmed to a uniform ete has thoroughly set. Thore all previous prints. TOWN CONCORD PROJECT W.P.F.R.*24 LOCATION NEAR SEMULIS FALLS ROAD SEMULIS FALLS STREAM MERRIMACK RIVER DESIGNED BY THAN. DATE 10:14-36 DRAWN "12:12:36
NOTES sent Abutment to be removed as directed by the excavation for proposed pier above EL 78.0 shall be (Removing Substructure) All excavation for pri- shall be included under ITEM 98 (Structure E ain present two span through Pratt truss bridge- and 166:102 °C c bearings. Clear readway 16-4 cifications A. A. S.H.O. and N.H.H.D. 1935 steel to be 2 clear from face of concrete und concrete to be Class' A (3000), minimum cem size of aggregate. 12 concrete to be class' A (3000), minimum cem size of aggregate. 12 concrete to be class' A (3000). Minimum cem size of aggregate. 12 concrete to be class' A (3000). Minimum cem NOTE: THIS SHEET REVISED 12-15-36. DIST NOTE: THIS SHEET REVISED 12-15-36. DIST NOTE: THIS SHEET REVISED 12-15-36. DIST WYOS.	ENGINEER, Re included under ITEM 109 sposed pier below EL. 78.0 Scauation Unclassified) Span lengths 164-103 "Center clear height 15-0" ess otherwise noted. Ient factor: 1.60. Maximum forms have been checked by nd trimmed to a uniform ete has thoroughly set. The has thoroughly set. TROY ALL PREVIOUS PRINTS. TOWN CONCORD PROJECT WIPF.R.*24 LOCATION NEAR SEMALLS FALLS ROAD SEMALLS FALLS STREAM MERRIMACK RIVER DESIGNED BY THAM. DATE 10:14-36 DRAWN "10:1636 TRACED - RK, AG, GH.H. 12:15:36 CHEEKED - RK, AG, GH.H. 12:15:36
NOTES sent Abutment to be removed as directed by the excavation for proposed pier above EL. 78.0 shall be (Removing Substructure). All excavation for pri- shall be included under ITEM 98 (Structure E and 106/10]: c. c bearings. Clear roadway 10°- chicticatons A.A.S.H.O. and NHHID. 1935 steel to be 2° clear from face of concrete un- size of aggregate-1 ¹ / ₂ concrete to be Class "A" (3000"). minimum cem size of aggregate-1 ¹ / ₂ concrets to be poured until reinforcing steel and the Engineer exposed corners of concrets to be cast square a round with carborundum stone after concr NOTE: THIS SHEET REVISED 12-15-36. DEST NOTE: THIS SHEET REVISED 12-15-36. DEST	ENGINEER, Re included under ITEM 109 oposed pier below EL. 78.0 Xeavaton Unclassified) Span lengths 164-102" *- Center clear height 15-0 ess otherwise noted. Ient factor: 1.60. Maximum forms have been checked by nd trimmed to a uniform ete has thoroughly set. TROY ALL PREVIOUS PRINTS. *ROY ALL PREVIOUS PR
NOTES sent Abutment to be removed as directed by the excavation for proposed pier above EL. 78.0 shall be (Removing Substructure). All excavation for pri- shall be included under ITEM 98 (Structure E and 166/10]: c. c bearings. Clear roadway 16 ⁻⁴ cifications A.A.S.H.O. and NHHD. 1935 steel to be 2 clear from face of concrete unl concrete to be Class'A' (3000'). minimum cem size of aggregate 12 concrets to be poured until reinforcing steel and the Engineer exposed corners of concrets to be cast square a round with carborundum stone after concre NOTE: This sheet revised 12-15-36. Dist "" <u>Each</u> JYOS.	ENGINEER, Re included under ITEM 109 sposed pier below EL. 78.0 xeavation Unclassified) ""- Center clear height 15-0" ess otherwise noted. eant factor : 1.60. Maximum forms have been checked by nod trimmed to a uniform ete has thoroughly set. TROY ALL PREVIOUS PRINTS. TROY ALL PREVIOUS PRINTS. TOWN CONCORD PROJECT W.P.F.R. 224 LOCATION NEAR SEMILIS FALLS ROAD SEMALIS FALLS STREAM MERRIMACK RIVER DESIGNED BY TATM. DATE 10:14-36 DRAWN 10:16:36 TRACED - GWH 12:12:36 CHEEKED - RK, AGGH, 12:15:36 SHEET 3 OF 4 SHEETS











			1.0						FED. RO/	STATE	i I	FISCAL	SHEET	TOTAL
									DIST, NO	N. H.	PROJ.	YEAR	NO.	SHEETS
									L		Lange and		I	
		Λ												
		∦⊻-	X											
								1						
	Ň.													
		H 11111												
		•												
BUŢ														
	TY	PICAL CR	055 SE	CT/C	201									
				Ē.	5711	IATE	OF G	<i>QUAN</i>	VTIT	ES	· · · · · · · · · · ·		٦.	
			TEM NO	7 -	DE	SCRIPT	ION			INIT	QUAN	TITY	1	
		· · · · ·	36.3	Stee	el Gr	d Flôp	<u></u>	کو کر درد. ا		5q. Ft.	2,64	()		
		-	36.1	Str	uctu	ral St.	eel	E. C		16.	13,8	75		di watan
			1.0				ing Fix	2011					1	
			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·										1 -	
rt.			Dec vil		·	97 . N	Wala	t Sar	5. 201 ⁴					
														-
													- 7	
									~					
						1-6 1-0	Ĩ							
					\sim	1 57								
	- C	and int	15	I 36*	2 F		_							
seat	jor e	ach stringei	r		ب		2-Con	crete .	seat fa	r each	strang	er	-	
					ŀ	un sin i								
		Con-1		No	o+''	ARIITA	OFAT							
en l	455	ן ברוטקט.		140	<u>_/ H_</u>									
ER	BE	AM SEAT	5											
													- 1	
			•			6	ENER	AL .	NOTE	5				-
				Loc	ding	H-15	44 fe	or fi	loori	ng 0	NU		910	
				Co	nere	te shai	I be t	Closs	A. ai	r ent	n.n.h rainin	9	248 C/	operation
				Ma All	stri	n size	of co Steel	orse and	Grid	regote Floor	4". to be	give	ະກຸດາ	ne l
				sho	p co	at of a	ppro	ved .	red /	ead a	and o	11.		
				A7-	d Fl 42 5	oor st. hall hai	eel as ve a c	oppe Coppe	Spec er coi	. AST stent	not le	ss th	atioi nan 0	20%
				For Ad	fui	ther in	form.	atio ficat	n, se	e she	ets ti	tlec	∤	
				. , 10						•				-
								An	U	/				
				·· .¥	1000	OVED.	i de	SĘ	tan.	yley.	<i>D</i> A;	TEÉ	<i>[13</i>]-	19
									BA	RIDGE	ENG	INE	ER.	
					1		ST	ATE	OF N	EW H	IAMPS	HIRI	2	
						HIG	HWAY	DEF	PARTI	MENT	BRIDO	GE C	VIVIS	ION
						TOWN CC	NCOR	0-56	WALL	S FAL	4.5. BRID	GE NO.	070	117
						ROUTE NO	PROJECT		OVER _	Y 1ERR	MAC	e proj K R	ECT S	2
				r		LOCATION	1.61	mi. 1	Y.E.F	ROM	JCT. U	.5.3		-
-						P	ROPO	DSEL	D NE		DECK	<u> </u>		
		Notes at-	wert	AMIL	10/inte	DESIGNED	E.S.	5/49	CHECKED	RUF	L 5/45	8	RIDGE S	HEET NO.
	Δ	DESCRI	PTION	BY	DATE	TRACED	WH.P.	5/49	CHECKED	ES	6/45	2	FILE N	IMBER
	-	REV	ISIONS		an ta an ta an	QUANTITIES.			CHECKED	R. W. 1	7. 5/49 SHEE	- 2 T NO.	-/2 -	-16 SHEETS
									5	1720	1.	/	2	2
									27	DP				1 1 (